PERCEPTIONS OF HIGH-STAKES TESTING ENVIRONMENT ON LEARNING EXPERIENCES OF GIFTED AND TALENTED STUDENTS

By

MARCUS A. MACIAS

Bachelor of Arts in Education University of Central Oklahoma Edmond, Oklahoma 2000

Master of Education University of Central Oklahoma Edmond, Oklahoma 2002

Submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate College of the Oklahoma State University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of DOCTOR OF EDUCATION May, 2022

PERCEPTIONS OF HIGH-STAKES TESTING ENVIRONMENT ON LEARNING EXPERIENCES OF GIFTED AND TALENTED STUDENTS

Dissertation Approved:

Dr. Katherine Curry

Dissertation Adviser

Dr. Ed Harris

Dr. Jentre Olson

Dr. Shanedra Nowell

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The journey towards completing the dissertation process has been long and difficult. I realize I did not travel alone on this journey. I thank God that he blessed me with friends and family that have supported me during this process. I could not have made it without their support.

Thank you to my beautiful wife, Amparo. You have pushed me to do my best and to believe in myself. I know, during this journey, you had to do more at home because I was going to classes or spending my time working on "the paper". Without your encouragement and belief in me I could not have finished. Thank you to my parents, Raymond and Maria Macias, for being the best examples of hard work and determination I have ever had. You did not teach me these values with words. You taught me with your actions. Your advice, support, and prayers have seen me through many challenges in life. I can never thank you enough.

Thank you to the faculty and committee members for support. I appreciate the effort to make a difficult task accessible to all of us through work and family issues. Dr. Curry, thank you for answering the many questions I asked and providing me the guidance to complete this journey.

Acknowledgements reflect the views of the author and are not endorsed by committee members or Oklahoma State University.

Name: MARCUS MACIAS

Date of Degree: MAY, 2022

Title of Study: PERCEPTIONS OF HIGH-STAKES ENVIRONMENT ON LEARNING EXPERIENCES OF GIFTED AND TALENTED STUDENTS

Major Field: SCHOOL ADMINISTRATION

Abstract: This study looked at teacher and administrator perceptions of the high-stakes policy environment on the influence of teaching gifted and talented students through the lens of systems theory. The national accountability standard of NCLB created a previously unmatched standard of accountability for student performance through highstakes testing. This law formed standards of improvement for public schools designed to promote school practices and environments that ensure the success of all students, with an enhanced emphasis for those students considered "at risk" (NCLB, 2001). While some gifted classrooms flourished under NCLB, others did not and have not under ESSA (Tofel-Grehl, Feldon, & Callahan, 2018; Fisher & Frey, 2012; Hertberg-Davis, & Callahan, 2008). For example, NCLB was designed and implemented to benefit all students by systematically pushing all public schools towards "on grade level" success. However, those students achieving above grade-level have not been effectively addressed by NCLB (2001) or subsequent legislation such as ESSA (2015). Despite touting that all students benefit from NCLB, or all students can succeed with ESSA, schools often focus on addressing students who are below achievement level instead of those achieving above grade level (ESSA, 2015; Kaul & Davis, 2018; Moon et al., 2003; NCLB, 2001; Scot et al., 2009). The purpose of this case study was to explore teacher and administrator perceptions regarding how the current high-stakes policy environment has influenced the teaching of gifted and talented students within a low performing school engaged in academic improvement.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter Page
I. INTRODUCTION
Background of Problem1
Problem Statement
Statement of Purpose
Research Questions
Epistemological Perspective
Theoretical Framework
Procedures
Methods
Reflexivity8
Trustworthiness
Assumptions10
Significance10
Research10
Theory11
Practice11
Definition of Terms12
Limitations12
Summary13
II. REVIEW OF LITERATURE. 15 Introduction 15 History of Gifted and Talented 15 Giftedness in Schools 19
Enrichment
Theoretical Framework 22
Deckground to Systems Theory 22
Exploration of Theory
Explanation of Theory
Use of Theory29
III. METHODOLOGY

Chapter

Page

Durpose of the Study	36
Parageret Questions	
Qualitativa Paradiam	
Mathada	
Introduction	
Introduction	
Research Design	
Reflexivity	
Data Sources	
Population	
Sample	
Data Collection	
Interviews	
Instruments	
Observations	
Documents	45
Informed Consent	45
Data Analysis	46
Organize Data	46
Researcher's Role	
Ethical Considerations	49
Assumptions	
Trustworthiness	
Summary	51
Summary	51
Summary	51
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS	51
Summary	51
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context	51
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS	51
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context	51
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process	51
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants	51
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1	51
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2.	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 52
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3	
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3 Teacher 4	
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3 Teacher 4 Teacher 5	
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3 Teacher 4 Teacher 5 Principal	
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3 Teacher 4 Teacher 5 Principal	
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3 Teacher 4 Teacher 5 Principal Major Themes	
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3 Teacher 4 Teacher 5 Principal Major Themes Disconnect Between Gifted Processes and District Requirements Student Success	
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3 Teacher 4 Teacher 5 Principal Major Themes Disconnect Between Gifted Processes and District Requirements Student Success	
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3 Teacher 4 Teacher 5 Principal Major Themes Disconnect Between Gifted Processes and District Requirements Student Success Gifted Success Browner Challements	
Summary IV. RESEARCH FINDINGS District Context Gifted Programs in NCPS School Context Elementary Gifted Process Participants Teacher 1 Teacher 2 Teacher 3 Teacher 4 Teacher 5 Principal Major Themes Disconnect Between Gifted Processes and District Requirements Student Success Gifted Success Program Challenges	

Chapter

V. FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
Statement of Purpose	
Research Questions	
Summary of Findings	
Research Question 1	
Research Question 2	90
Research Question 3	
Research Question 4	
Discussion	
Theoretical Framework	
Research Question 1	
Research Question 2	
Research Question 3	100
Research Question 4	
Conclusions	
Implications	
Implications for Practice	
Implications for Research	
Implications for Theory	
Summary	
REFERENCES	
APPENDICES	

Page

LIST OF TABLES

Table	Page
1. Interview Questions Alignment	43
2. Trustworthiness Criteria and Activities	50
3. Participant Experience	60

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	Page
1. Description of an Open System of a School	28

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Background of Problem

During the 14 years of No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (NCLB), the focus on raising achievement for low performing students and underperforming schools has created a high pressure accountability environment focused on meeting minimum standards for student outcomes (Fisher & Frey, 2012; NCLB, 2001). While the newest reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (1965), called Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA), has focused on improved assessment flexibility and reduced punitive measures on failing schools (ESSA, 2015), there remains an atmosphere of high pressure for assessment results. The effects of NCLB (2001) resulted in a concentration of resource allocation, including time and money, into promoting the success of underachieving students and their schools. However, an unintended consequence from these efforts is that, in many schools, this legislation has led to the neglect of the educational experience of many gifted and talented students (Fisher & Frey, 2012). ESSA superseded NCLB in 2015; it was designed to improve NCLB by providing training for teachers to meet needs of gifted students (ESSA, 2015). However, despite reports such as A Nation at Risk (NCEE, 1983) that called for the development of

educational supports to meet the diverse needs of gifted and talented learners, there remains an ongoing struggle to meet this goal (Kaul & Davis, 2018; Moon, Brighton, & Callahan, 2003; NCEE, 1983; Scot, Callahan, & Urquhart, 2009). Furthermore, since the release of *A Nation at Risk* in 1983, there has been very little movement to improve gifted and talented education (Gallagher, 2015). This lack of attention on gifted and talented learners during a timeframe in which policies were established to protect at-risk and special education students, stands in stark contrast to the resources, time, and personnel provided to both the students and teachers in gifted programs (Gallagher, 2015; NCLB, 2001).

Problem Statement

The national accountability standard of NCLB created a previously unmatched standard of accountability for student performance through high-stakes testing. This law formed standards of improvement for public schools designed to promote school practices and environments that ensure the success of all students, with an enhanced emphasis for those students considered "at risk" (NCLB, 2001). While expectations of NCLB have improved the performance of many students who are considered "at risk," demonstration of success on high-stakes exams does not always meet the needs of gifted and talented students (Fisher & Frey, 2012; Hertberg- Davis & Callahan, 2008; Kyburg, Hertberg-Davis, & Callahan, 2007). ESSA, the legislation that replaced NCLB, makes little improvement to focus on gifted students with only one subsection "required by ESSA to include any references to gifted and talented students" (Kaul & Davis, 2018, p. 160). While some gifted classrooms flourished under NCLB, others did not and have not under ESSA (Tofel-Grehl, Feldon, & Callahan, 2018; Fisher & Frey, 2012; HertbergDavis, & Callahan, 2008). For example, NCLB was designed and implemented to benefit all students by systematically pushing all public schools towards "on grade level" success. However, those students achieving above grade-level have not been effectively addressed by NCLB (2001) or subsequent legislation such as ESSA (2015). Despite touting that all students benefit from NCLB, or all students can succeed with ESSA, schools often focus on addressing students who are below achievement level instead of those achieving above grade level (ESSA, 2015; Kaul & Davis, 2018; Moon et al., 2003; NCLB, 2001; Scot et al., 2009).

NCLB's oversight of schools ended after 14 years with the recent authorization of the ESSA (2015). ESSA made it possible for states to reduce the number of tests students take throughout their years in school pushing for more creative ways for students to demonstrate academic competence (ESSA, 2015; U.S. Department of Education, 2016). ESSA (2015) has been touted as a major change away from some of the overdone accountability standards for NCLB; however, while there have been changes, an atmosphere of accountability and limited resources remains. ESSA simply changed one set of accountability standards from NCLB for another set of standards under ESSA (ESSA, 2015; U.S. Department of Education, 2016). Although ESSA may have given more flexibility in accountability than its predecessor, it has not eliminated accountability, and the environment of high-stakes testing has not changed (ESSA, 2015; U.S. Department of education, 2016). This environment continues to place pressure on site personal. This focus has often created an atmosphere within schools that pits one group of students against another vying for resources with the teachers and administration to decide which group of students takes priority (ESSA, 2015).

Although gifted students, typically, have little trouble passing high-stakes exams, they tend to more accurately express their competencies in more innovative and creative ways (Fisher & Frey, 2012; Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Kyburg et al., 2007; Park & Oliver, 2009; Reis, & Morales-Taylor, 2010; Reis, & Renzulli, 2010; Scot et al., 2009; Tofel-Grehl et al., 2018). Specifically, high-stakes exams designed to ensure students have met minimum competencies do not provide a platform for gifted students to demonstrate their skills and capacity for innovation and creativity. Additionally, with increased demands for students to perform well on tests, teachers commonly "teach to the test" resulting in limited learning opportunities for gifted students to develop understandings beyond minimum competency standards. However, educators may resist more flexible assessments because of the requirements or the unfamiliarity of such assessments. In this high-stakes policy environment, teachers in gifted and talented classes struggle to meet the needs of uniquely gifted students (Hertberg-Davis, 2009; Hertberg-Davis, & Callahan, 2008; Kyburg et al., 2007; Richardson, Henriksen, & Mishra, 2017; Moon et al., 2002; Park & Oliver, 2009; Scot, et al., 2009). In some cases, students in gifted and talented programs have reported being frustrated with work given and lack of curriculum flexibility preventing them from receiving more rigorous assignments (Fisher & Frey, 2012; Hertberg-Davis, & Callahan, 2008; Kyburg et al., 2007; Rawlins, 2004; Vanderbrook, 2006). Such irregularities in gifted and talented programs may exist due to a districts' unwillingness to supply resources to the program in the form of professional development to teachers, curriculum that engages students, and instructional strategy training for teachers to bridge gaps in the skills of their students (Fisher & Frey, 2012; Gallagher, 2015; Hertberg-Davis, 2009; Kyburg et al., 2007;

Yeung, 2014). Even though ESSA (2015) aims to provide training for teachers, many state plans were not designed specifically to train teachers for work with gifted students (Kaul & Davis, 2018). Although ESSA was designed to allow greater flexibility in assessing student progress and skills (ESSA, 2015), it is unclear whether schools are actually tailoring programs to more effectively meet the needs of gifted students under the new legislation (Kaul & Davis, 2018). In other words, emphasis on high-stakes accountability standards and subsequent standardized testing under NCLB and ESSA seems to have minimized creative outlets for gifted students. Due to these concerns, more research is needed to understand how the current high-stakes environment has influenced teaching practices in gifted and talented programs. ESSA (2015) and state testing regulations, influences the ability of teachers and administrators to meet the needs of gifted students. Currently, the point of view of teachers and administrators working in this environment is lacking in the literature. Specifically, understanding the perceptions of teachers and administrators that work with gifted and talented students, especially in low performing schools that struggle to meet ESSA mandates, will contribute to an understanding of how the current high-stakes policy environment has influenced gifted and talented programs.

Statement of Purpose

The purpose of this case study is to explore teacher and administrator perceptions regarding how the current high-stakes policy environment has influenced the teaching of gifted and talented students within a low performing school engaged in academic improvement.

Research Questions

This qualitative case study captured the perceptions of educators by listening to their "voices." The following research questions guided the study:

Overarching Question: From a systems perspective, what are the perceptions, in this school, of teachers and administrators involved in a gifted program of the influence of high-stakes accountability on the learning experiences of gifted and talented students?

- 1. How do teachers and an administrator of gifted students perceive the processes that support learning for gifted students in this school?
- 2. What are teachers' and an administrator's perceptions of the resources or inputs provided for the education of gifted students in this school?
- 3. How do teachers and an administrator of gifted students perceive their outputs, under the high-stakes environment in this school?
- 4. How is feedback utilized regarding the teaching and learning of gifted students utilized in this school?

Epistemological Perspective

This qualitative case study utilizes a constructivist approach. The constructivist viewpoint directs the study to "rely as much as possible on the participants' views of the situation being studied" (Creswell, 2009, p. 8). This paradigm "describes the individual human subject engaging with objects in the world and making sense of them" (Crotty, 1998/2003, p. 79). The constructivist approach in this study captured the meaning held within each individual's experience (Crotty, 1998/2003).

Theoretical Framework

This study drew from systems theory to explain the influence of the high-stakes

policy environment on the learning experiences of gifted and talented students (Bryan, Klein, & Elias, 2007; Lewis, 2005; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). Systems theory can be applied to explain connections between hierarchical levels within the school and how they interact with experiences of students (Bryan et al., 2007; Lewis, 2005). The systems approach allows for the examination of the inputs, processes, outputs, and feedback to the system. Each of these elements has root in a school. Inputs enter a public school in multiple ways such as Title I funds, assessments, staff values, staff perceptions of teaching, and program initiatives (Institute of Medicine [IOM], National Research Council [NRC], & Committee on Assessing Integrity in Research Environments [CAIRE], 2002). Processes take place within a school through operation of policies, procedures, mission statements, instructional strategies, and organizations that examine inputs (IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002; Owens & Valesky, 2015). Outputs of the system can be viewed in state assessment results, grade promotion, teacher's advocacy for the school, student ability to problem solve, teacher's job satisfaction, and students prepared for further education (King & Frick, 1999; IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002; Lewis, 2005; Owens & Valesky, 2015).

Feedback can often be viewed as input resulting from the output of the system (Senge, 2006; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). This could be positive or negative feedback on the processes or outputs from the system (Kast & Rosenzweig, 1972; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). This lens can provide a deeper understanding of the experiences of teachers and administrators in a school through examining the interactions in this system (Owens & Valesky, 2015). Understanding how the individual perceives and acts in a system that has been strongly influenced by high-stakes accountability standards and requirements

can elucidate how individuals within the system respond when legislation provides more flexibility to meet and assess student needs.

Procedures

Methods

This case study will use a constructivist paradigm to gain a better understanding of the perspectives of teachers and administrators involved in the gifted program in the studied school on how the high-stakes testing and the high-stakes policy environment has influenced the teaching and learning experiences offered in the gifted environment (Crotty, 1998/2003; Patton, 2002). The case under study will involve one school in one urban district in a Midwestern state that employs 47 teachers and one administrator that serve gifted students. Teachers between the third and fifth grades, along with the administrator of the building, were chosen as the purposeful sample due to the fact that it is between these grades that state testing occurs in elementary school. These teachers were familiar with the goals of the school in regards to state testing and the resources used to accomplish proficiency among the student body. Data were collected through interviews with teachers and one administrator. Observations of teachers and document analysis data were collected. Additional information regarding each of these data collection strategies is explained further in Chapter III. Triangulation from multiple data points was used to provide trustworthiness of findings in the study.

Reflexivity

As with most qualitative research, the researcher plays a part in the study as the key instrument of the study. The examination and collection of interviews, observations, and documents all center on the judgment and diligence of the researcher (Patton, 2002).

It is the researcher's responsibility to report the phenomenon as it occurs within the constraints of the study without bias to taint the findings (Patton, 2002). In this process, the researcher must not shut out their own experiences but instead must use reflection and the insights gained in conjunction with the collection of data to render a fair interpretation through rigorous triangulation of the information (Patton, 2002).

The interpretation of the gathered information will have limitations based on the researcher's own potential biases. I have worked in Title I schools for the past 16 years and have been a part of establishing honors programs. I have also given standardized tests and identified students for gifted programs. This closeness allows for a better understanding of the issues involved; however, it could also lead to biased assumptions while interpreting and analyzing the data collected (Peshkin, 1988). I am aware of the personal frustrations I have had with the resources allocated to honors programs. Understanding and actively identifying any possible subjectivity in this regard will allow me to place this subjectivity in its proper place (Peshkin, 1988) so that the voices of the participants, rather than my own, are represented in the findings of the study.

Trustworthiness

Qualitative research centers on the credibility the researcher conveys to the audience (Gay, Mills, & Airasian, 2011; Patton, 2002). The methods to convey trustworthiness and dependability used in this study included peer debriefing, and triangulation. Peer debriefings required a trusted colleague familiar with qualitative research to take an active role in reviewing and providing feedback on data to the researcher in an ongoing basis (Creswell, 2009; Gay et al., 2011). Triangulation allows for multiple sources of data to create a contextual depiction of the phenomenon while

providing a method to cross-check consistency across data (Creswell, 2009; Gay et al., 2011; Patton, 2002). The themes that emerge from multiple data sources add to the trustworthiness of the study (Patton, 2002).

Assumptions

- 1. It is assumed the teacher and administrator participants will be forthright during interviews and observations.
- 2. It is assumed no data entry errors will occur while coding or transcribing data.

Significance

Research

This study contributes to the much larger body of literature on gifted and talented education. Scant literature could be found that captures teachers' and an administrator's perspectives about their influence in gifted and talented learning experiences under a high-stakes policy environment. In prior research, students in gifted programs have expressed encountering low rigor and inflexibility in gifted curriculums (Fisher & Frey, 2012; Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Kyburg et al., 2007; Rawlins, 2004; Vanderbrook, 2006). Additionally, findings indicated difficulties in providing the resources to gifted programs in order to address student needs, teacher training, or engaging curriculum that meet the demands of a program under a high-stakes policy environment (Fisher & Frey, 2012; Gallagher, 2015; Hertberg-Davis, 2009; Kyburg et al., 2007; Vanderbrook, 2006; Yeung, 2014). Situating this investigation of teachers and administrator perceptions alongside the prior student research can build a wider view of experiences within this environment. This research has the potential to expose a deeper understanding of the perceptions of educators of gifted students.

Theory

Through use of the constructivist lens, understanding how teachers work with the established conventions of their school in a high-stakes environment can reveal a deeper meaning of this environment (Crotty, 1998/2003). The way teachers and administrators make sense of the current reality is valuable in understanding how they view the learning experiences they can provide to these students within the current constructs of gifted education under a high-stakes environment. Specifically, utilizing the lens of systems theory to uncover these individual realities can reveal the struggles of teachers and administrators in the gifted environment even when changes have been made in legislation to allow enhanced flexibility. The systems theory lens reveals connections between the teacher and the high-stakes environment they are working under in these programs.

Practice

A more encompassing understanding of the gifted and talented environment can influence how schools can best develop supports for gifted teachers and students. Although results from this study are not generalizable, the close examination this study provides can reveal how high-stakes climate in this school influences the learning experiences of gifted student and how these teachers work under these influences. These findings may be transferrable to schools with similar contexts and demographics. Furthermore, this study can have the effect of informing the practices at this site in regards to professional development, funding utilization, and teacher practice. How

teachers and administrators perceive the current high-stakes policy environment influences on the teaching of gifted and talented students within a low performing school engaged in academic improvement, can provide insight that informs future attempts to improve education.

Definition of Terms

Acceleration: "Acceleration is an intervention that moves students through an educational program at rates faster, or at younger ages, than typical" (Colangelo, Assouline, and Gross, 2004, p. xi).

Enrichment in the classroom: Enrichment is a common strategy used with gifted students that focuses on providing additional academic stimulus for gifted students which can be embedded in mixed ability classrooms (Colangelo et al., 2004; Renzulli & Reis, 2002; VanTassel-Baska & Brown, 2007).

Limitations

As with all qualitative research, this study is limited in the ability to generalize the findings. The research is further limited by examination of only primary teachers and an administrator who worked with gifted programs. Interviews were carefully transcribed in order to provide the information necessary for subjective use of the findings. Interviews can potentially be limited by the bias of the researcher along with the teacher interviewee's own emotional state at the time of the interview, which can cause them to answer in ways for purely personal reasons not related to this study (Patton, 2002). This is why additional data points would be taken. Observations made can be limited due to the fact they observe only what can be seen in actions of the teachers and administrators (Patton, 2002). Yet, observations taken in context of interviews can minimize the

limitations of each. Additionally, the examination of documentation used in this study have limitations centered on how well the records were maintained prior to and during the research (Patton, 2002). Considering these factors, the best strategy to move past these limitations is triangulation of data so no one piece of data is used to tell the whole story (Patton, 2002).

The qualitative nature of this study limits the generalizability, and therefore the goal of the study is not generalizability of findings. However, the population to which the study would have the most transferability would be public elementary school teachers and administrators, in schools with similar contexts and demographics, under a high-stakes environment, who are engaged in gifted and talented activities.

Summary

This study comprises five chapters. Chapter I is organized with subsections including an introduction, statement of the problem, purpose of study, research questions, definition of terms, significance of the study, and limitations. Additionally, a summary of the epistemology of constructivist is used to focus the understanding of the information obtained through the use of the case study method. This chapter also provides an overview of systems theory and its key elements the theoretical framework.

Chapter II provides a summary of the literature that provides a thorough understanding of the topic under focus. The topics in the literature that will be concentrated on are: history of gifted, current state of gifted, systems theory, identification processes, gifted curriculum and instruction, and gifted teachers' connections with students. The review of literature will bring to focus and speculate why some gifted programs have been successful under NCLB and some have not.

Chapter III provides an explanation of the methods that used in the study, including research design, participants, instrumentation, research procedures, data analysis, assumptions of the study, limitations of the study, and summary. Detailed information is provided for all topics, including participants, in which the sample population and sample method are considered. Assumptions of the study will also include a description of trustworthiness, reflexivity, and ethical considerations.

Chapter IV presents the research findings. The data collected from interviews, observations, and documents are presented with full qualitative detail needed for the case study.

Chapter V is the final chapter in the study and, as such, will include summary, conclusions, discussion, and suggestions for the future research. Additionally, implications to practice, research, and theory are thoroughly discussed.

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Introduction

The purpose of this case study is to explore teacher and administrator perceptions regarding how the current high-stakes policy environment has influenced the teaching of gifted and talented students within a low performing school engaged in academic improvement. During intense review of the literature on gifted and talented students, several themes emerged as reoccurring patterns. This section will cover the literature review themes. The themes contained in this section are: history of gifted and talented, giftedness in schools, and theoretical framework.

History of Gifted and Talented

In 1916, Lewis Terman (1916) published a revision of Binet-Simon intelligence scale. He used Intelligence Quotient (IQ) in much of his work with gifted student identification including his longitudinal study of gifted students (Jolly, 2008). The longitudinal study was one of the first centered on gifted students focused on "to what degree the gifted child varied from the average child of 'normal intelligence'" (Jolly, 2008, p. 28; Owens, 2013). Terman's belief that differentiated curriculum was needed to meet the needs of gifted students still echoes in the discussion of gifted curriculums, furthermore, his work to understand who the gifted student was and how they matured in society lead to advancements in the study of gifted students along with the use of longitudinal data (Jolly, 2005, 2008).

Hollingsworth, a colleague of Terman, worked with Terman on studies including longitudinal studies with gifted students, but unlike Terman, Hollingsworth believed nurture or environment played a role in gifted development (Hollingworth, 1926; Jolly, 2005, 2008). Throughout Hollingsworth's career, Hollingsworth's "research interest were broad—ranging from curricular issues to the physical traits of gifted students" (Jolly, 2007, p. 57). Hollingsworth developed one of the first textbooks on gifted and talented students furthering curriculum for gifted education (Hollingworth, 1926; Jolly, 2005, 2007). Hollingsworth was a focused and driven observer who understood the value of observation as she stated, "in order finally to clear away the uncertainties, and to gain information which would serve as a secure basis for action, as in education, it is necessary to observe gifted persons directly and to know them in childhood" (Hollingworth, 1926, p. 16). Hollingworth's research led to a better understanding of curricular design focused on meeting the needs of gifted students, which themselves demonstrate a range of curriculum needs (Jolly, 2007).

In 1957, the launch of Sputnik so unnerved the American people with the thought that Soviet understanding of science and math may be head of the United States, action had to be taken (Branscome, 2012; Flattau et al., 2006; Mehlinger, 1982; National Defense Education Act, 1958; Wissehr, Concannon, & Barrow, 2011). The action was clear, as indicated in the National Defense Education Act (NDEA) of 1958: "The Congress hereby finds and declares that the security of the Nation requires the fullest development of the mental resources and technical skills of its young men and women"

(p. 1581). NDEA brought a new focus of improvement to education in the math and sciences (Flattau et al., 2006; Mehlinger, 1982; NDEA, 1958; Wissehr et al., 2011). This focus included opportunities for gifted students to advance with improved courses and resources not previously provided in most public schools (Flattau et al., 2006; Mehlinger, 1982; NDEA, 1958). The NDEA (1958) further advanced gifted education by funding a program of identification for gifted students:

A program of testing students in public secondary schools, and if authorized by law in other secondary schools, of such State to identify students with outstanding aptitudes and ability, and the means of testing which will be utilized in carrying out such program... (p. 1592)

The NDEA (1958) was set up to give a boost to education. The Act lasted for a short time but had a lasting effect on the federal government's involvement in public education (IDA, 2006; Mehlinger, 1982, NDEA, 1958):

The Congress reaffirms the principle and declares that the States and local communities have and must retain control over and primary responsibility for public education. The national interest requires, *however* [emphasis added], that the Federal Government give assistance to education for programs which are important to our defense. (NDEA, 1958, p. 1581)

Following NDEA (1958) was a series of reports and legislation that sought to examine concerns with student outcomes in public education and make improvements to further student academic success (ESSA, 2015; NCEE, 1983; NCLB, 2001). However, the focus on gifted education has been limited and lacks consorted effort in comparison to other student groups (Gallagher, 2015). *A Nation at Risk* (NCEE, 1983) emphasized a push to

improve the education of all students as a national imperative. It was articulated and reiterated throughout the report with strong language: "We must demand the best effort and performance from all students, whether they are gifted or less able, affluent or disadvantaged, whether destined for college, the farm, or industry" (NCEE, 1983, p. 32). The report further pressed for specific improvements for gifted students:

Attention must be directed to both the nature of the content available and to the needs of particular learners. The most gifted students, for example, may need a curriculum enriched and accelerated beyond even the needs of other students of high ability. (NCEE, 1983, p. 32)

However, little motivation for change endured (Gallagher, 2015).

In 2001, NCLB set a standard of improvement and accountability; however, the primary focus of funding and management was on low performing students. Within hundreds of pages of NCLB (2001) four were focused on gifted and talented students' subpart. It is in this subpart that the Javits Act was embedded, but the focus on gifted students in NCLB was more limiting than its newest iteration in ESSA (2015). Embedded in ESSA (2015) was the reauthorization of the Jacob K. Javits Gifted and Talented Students Education Program. This subpart focuses specifically on gifted and talented students, but most notably, within ESSA, funds are given more flexibility to be used for gifted and talented students (ESSA, 2015).

Coming out 4 years after NCLB, *A Nation Deceived: How Schools Hold Back America's Brightest Students* a report that took a look at gifted research within schools in the United States and focused on the practice of acceleration (Colangelo, Assouline, & Gross 2004). It developed a persuasive argument for the use of acceleration with gifted students, emphasizing "acceleration is critical to the vast majority of academically gifted children who will not have the means to find alternatives" (Colangelo et al., 2004, p. xi). However, the use of extensive research in the report does identify inconsistences between research with acceleration and practice with gifted students (Colangelo et al., 2004). *A Nation Deceived* was another report that again focused attention on gifted education reiterating an imperative for improvement "in every state, in every school, in huge cities, and in tiny farm communities, students are ready for much more challenge than the system provides" (Colangelo et al., 2004, p. 1). From NDEA (1958) to ESSA (2015), the federal government has attempted legislation to further improve and develop education in the United States each time with small increases to support gifted students between long periods of inaction (ESSA, 2015; Gallagher, 2015; NCLB, 2001). Every few years another piece of legislation is passed, it brings with it another set of accountability standards for improvement of the lowest performing students and little sustainable focus on gifted students (ESSA, 2015; Gallagher, 2015; NCLB, 2001).

Giftedness in Schools

Gifted and talented programs must establish a valid curriculum that meets the needs of diverse learners and engages their abilities (Gallagher, 2015). Many of the accelerated curriculums for gifted students are very structured in nature and can act as a measure that filters out some students due to the disapproval of students for one size fit all curriculums (Briggs et al., 2008; Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Kyburg et al., 2007). Furthermore, the volatile nature of funding for gifted education along with layers of political policy from the local level up to the federal level, makes sustained curriculum that is focused on gifted advancement difficult (Gallagher, 2015). It is important that curriculum and gifted education legislation meet the needs and goals of the gifted students it is designed to support (Gallagher, 2015).

Enrichment

Enrichment is a common strategy used with gifted students that focuses on providing additional academic stimulus for gifted students which can be embedded in mixed ability classrooms (Colangelo et al., 2004; Renzulli & Reis, 2002; VanTassel-Baska & Brown, 2007). The Renzulli Enrichment Triad Model (1976) model is a wellknown enrichment model that includes three levels of enrichment and has been in use for decades (Renzulli, 1976, 1977; Renzulli & Reis, 2002; Renzulli & Renzulli, 2010; VanTassel-Baska & Brown, 2007). This model centers on providing enriched individual academic experiences for gifted students that adjust depending on their ability through levels of enrichment (Renzulli, 1976, 1977; Renzulli & Renzulli, 2010). At the lowest level enrichment searches for a student's interest and at the highest level students would be focused on the creation of original work on a specific subject (Renzulli, 1976; Renzulli, 1977; Renzulli & Renzulli, 2010). This type of enrichment system also allows for deeper understanding of individualized content and associated skills as opposed to the sole use of an acceleration strategy (Renzulli, 1976, 1977; Renzulli & Renzulli, 2010). However, both enrichment and acceleration have a place in gifted curriculum by providing different opportunities in learning styles and ability (Renzulli & Reis, 2002; Renzulli & Renzulli, 2010). Acceleration strategies are most often used at the secondary level focusing on an increased pace of curricular content separate from lower ability students often through the use of specialized classes (Callahan, Moon, & Oh, 2014; Callahan, Moon, & Oh, 2017; Colangelo et al., 2004; Renzulli, 1976). In the most recent

iteration of the Enrichment Triad Model known as the Schoolwide Enrichment Model both enrichment and acceleration strategies were included in order to build on all types of learning styles (Renzulli & Reis, 2002; Renzulli & Renzulli, 2010).

Teacher Quality

There are a myriad of regulations regarding who can teach gifted students, yet very little financial or resource support are provided from the different levels of government (Gallagher, 2015) to support needed training. Even if the support existed, teacher preparation for gifted programs must be more focused and dedicated at the university level (Gallagher, 2015). Additionally, difficulties in evaluating teachers on student gains in gifted programs becomes difficult due to the specific set of students they work with and the already high ability the students possess (Welsh, 2011). Furthermore, classrooms in which teacher quality was in question contributed to student disinterest (Vanderbrook, 2006).

Gifted Teachers' Connections With Students

The educational climate in the United States has continued to increase the focus on achievement and improvement of underachieving students (Fisher & Frey, 2012; No Child Left Behind, 2001). Gifted and talented programs have developed to provide support to those students achieving at higher levels (Briggs et al., 2008; Fisher & Frey, 2012 Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008). Many of these students enroll in gifted and talented or advanced classes with the expectation of working with the best teachers (Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Rawlins, 2004). These students have expressed the desire to be challenged with creative higher order thinking curriculums, wanting both guidance and a partnership with the teacher (Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Vanderbrook, 2006). Studies have shown that gifted students become more engaged in the classes if they believe the teacher respects their opinion and interacts with them as more of an equal, in regards to the content (Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Scager, Akkerman, Pilot & Wubbels, 2013; Vanderbrook, 2006).

Students entering gifted classes have expressed an understanding of the increased workload that goes along with many of the gifted classes (Rawlins, 2004). These students have reported a perception of higher expectations placed on them by teachers in the gifted classes, and the students have reported a willingness to work towards those expectations (Bishop & Pflaum, 2005; Rawlins, 2004; Scager et al., 2013). Studies have noted a willingness on the part of the student to accept work in gifted classes as valuable centers on the student's belief in the ability of the teacher (Gentry, Steenbergen- Hu, & Choi, 2011; Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Vanderbrook, 2006). In some cases, students believe in the quality of the gifted teachers, these students have stated the quality of a teacher can be seen when the teacher shows excitement for their subject and provides a well-prepared, engaging lesson (Briggs et al., 2008; Gentry et al., 2011; Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008, Kyburg et al., 2007; Rawlins, 2004; Vanderbrook, 2006). However, this was not a consistent student perception of advanced teachers (Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Vanderbrook, 2006). In some studies, students expressed that teachers in gifted classes did not come prepared to provide engaging lessons (Fisher & Frey, 2012; Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Vanderbrook, 2006). Students quickly lost faith in teachers who did not seem to have the skills to advance students at the higher levels they expected (Vanderbrook, 2006). The students became frustrated doing work they felt was too easy, or a waste of time they could have used to gain a deeper understanding of

content (Vanderbrook, 2006). Fisher and Frey (2012) reported these students felt the teacher should take the lead in making students feel a part of learning and keeping them motivated to learn.

Hertberg-Davis and Callahan (2008) note that the teacher teaching the course can make a difference in how the class engages in learning beyond what is found in nongifted courses. It is obvious students in gifted classes communicate among themselves in regards to the quality of teachers (Scager et al., 2013). Teachers who lack knowledge of their content or are unprepared to provide work for gifted students at the higher levels they desire invoke a level of resistance from students that borders on anger (Hertberg-Davis & Callahan, 2008; Scager et al., 2013). Teachers of advanced courses can provide great support or become barriers to students (Seeley, 2004; Vanderbrook, 2006).

Theoretical Framework

Background to Systems Theory

To understand systems theory and its implications on organizational theory an examination of predominant theories prior to systems theory must first be performed to understand the void it fills in organizational theory. Previous to systems theory, the industrial revolution had brought an ever increasing focus on efficiency and the specific steps or parts of production (Owens & Valesky, 2015). This type of thinking focused on the one best way to increase efficiency by increasing the efficiency of each segment of production (Owens & Valesky, 2015). Frederick Taylor, the developer of scientific management, held the following four aspects of management: (a) scientific way of deciding how work should be done, (b) scientifically matching workers to the job they are to perform, (c) management and workers are assigned different task, and (d)

managers complete their task and workers complete tasks assigned to them (Owens & Valesky, 2015). In this model focus is directed to efficacy of each part of production and a hierarchical top-down approach to organizational leadership that reduces an organizations' relationships to a chain of command structure (Owens & Valesky, 2015). The pervasive influence of this organizational structure can still be seen in school districts struggling with issues of school reform (Owens & Valesky, 2015).

Max Weber's ideas about bureaucratic theory expanded on ideas of efficacy through improvement of the parts (Owens & Valesky, 2015). Weber believed the ideal bureaucracy should be the perfect most efficient organization because it limited human mistakes and isolated decision making to a limited number of highly specialized individuals (Owens & Valesky, 2015). Bureaucracy's utmost goal is to make the best decisions in the most efficient way by allowing specialists to make decisions suited to their skills and without emotional distraction (Owens & Valesky, 2015). However, the reality of organizational interactions makes this model's ideal state difficult to attain (Owens & Valesky, 2015). Both the scientific model and bureaucratic model focus very little on the value of interactions within an organizational system or between the individual and the system which leaves a void in the understanding of organization systems.

It is within this context of organizational theories that Biologist Ludwig von Bertalanffy designed what he called general systems theory. Early in his career he demonstrated an interest in using diverse scientific fields in his work addition with a focus to combine ideas that would allow analyzing of phenomenon throughout different fields of research (Caws, 2015; Drack, 2009; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). During the

time of post-World War I era, both the world of physics and biology were in a state of fluctuation which developed into a debate of mechanicism and vitalism (Drack, 2009). In this debate, mechanicism can be defined as "...any entity [that] can be analyzed in parts whose properties can be studied in isolation from the other ones" (Drack, 2009, p. 564), at which point the whole could be understood through the sum of its parts (Drack, 2009). Vitalism's meaning suggests a biological organism is embodied by a phenomenon that provides it with a characteristic different than non-living things therefore; the organism is greater than the sum of its parts (Drack, 2009; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). This was the debate in which von Bertalanffy was wading into and the spur to drive him forward (Drack, 2009). It was his goal to develop some set of laws for the wholeness of life (Drack, 2009; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). He argued that although reducing an organism into its parts and describing it in terms of chemistry had met with success, it had difficulty describing the complex chemical organizations of the whole organism and how they interact with the whole organism (von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). von Bertalanffy (1950/2008) stated:

...We come to the conclusion that it is not possible to state exact laws for the basic biological phenomena, such as self-regulation in metabolism, growth, morphogenesis, behavior, etc., because they are much too complicated to allow a thorough understanding and an analysis of all the processes involved. (p. 140)

Additionally, he applied this same difficulty of using physical chemistry to the understanding of sociological phenomena due to the intricacy of variables at work (von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). Von Bertalanffy's view was to examine the interconnections of the entire system of the organism or the relationships between the parts that organize into

the whole system (Drack, 2009; Owens & Valesky, 2015; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). The systems theory he designed did indeed span multiple disciplines including the social sciences. The idea of examining the interconnections of the whole system to understand the system filled the void left by previous organizational theories and has since developed into multiple different specialized branches (Owens & Valesky, 2015).

Explanation of Theory

A system is "a set of connected things or parts forming a complex whole..." (New Oxford America Dictionary, 2010, para. 1). Whereas scientific management and bureaucratic theory looked at the pieces that created the whole, systems theory seeks to understand the cause and effect of interactions between people and the system with which they interact (Owens & Valesky, 2015). Systems theory understood in its simplest form could be described as a system where there is input into it, process within it, output from the system, and feedback to the system as input (Kast & Rosenzweig, 1972; Owens & Valesky, 2015). Organizational theory seeks to understand the "perspectives that may be used in thinking about organizations" (Owens & Valesky, 2015, p. 2). Systems theory placed in this perspective is used to develop an understanding of an organization that elucidates the relationship of people in the system of the organization (Owens & Valesky, 2015). To understand systems theory's place in organizational theory, several key characteristics must be reviewed. Systems exist as either open or closed systems in which the closed system does not exchange material with the environment (Caws, 2015, Drack, 2009; Owens & Valesky, 2015; Von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008; Zelichenko, Pozdeeva, & Voitekhovskava, 2016). A closed system will not allow any materials into or out of the system, and, therefore, it will try to establish a condition in which the system's entropy is

maximized and stable (von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008; Zelichenko et al., 2016). However, this level of entropy will collapse the system due to the increased levels of entropy (von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008; Zelichenko et al., 2016). An open system has a permeable barrier that can continuously trade material between the interior environment and exterior environment while having the ability to maintain a steady state within the system (Caws, 2015; Bausch, 2002; Drack, 2009; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). This stable and permeable state of the open system is the norm for living organisms and organizations (Owens & Valesky, 2015; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008; Zelichenko et al., 2016).

In an open system, the dynamic exchange through the permeable structures of the system allows entropy to decrease as the system levels into a steady state (Drack, 2009; Owens & Valesky, 2015; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). Although a closed system receives no inputs and provides no outputs, an open system is influenced by each, which in turn affects the operation of the system's internal functioning (IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002; Owens & Valesky, 2015; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). This dynamic interchange works with the system to provide a steady state through its ability to persistently maintain and react to a flow of inputs and outputs to the system (von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). Zelichenko et al. (2016) described this process of a steady state:

...Entropy does not increase despite the irreversible processes taking place in the system. Such a situation becomes possible due to the system's interaction with the environment. The processes inside the system cause the entropy to increase; on the other hand, in the course of exchange a negative entropy or negentropy is developed, which may slow down an overall increase in entropy or even stop it.... (p. 1366)
Through the use of inputs and outputs, the open system is able to maintain a steady state, thereby allowing the system to adapt to the environment (Owens & Valesky, 2015). The use of outputs as inputs is often referred to as a feedback loop (IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002; Owens & Valesky, 2015). Primarily, feedback to the system provides the information that allows the system to make adjustments and remain in a steady state (Owens & Valesky, 2015). Furthermore, it should be noted that any open system with poor ability to adjust to the feedback to maintain a steady state will ultimately decline into entropy (Owens & Valesky, 2015). All of the inputs ultimately affect and engage with the system in the process of changing the inputs desired output (IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002). Knowing the differences in the systems and the key characteristics can help to understand and analyze the systems model in the structure of an organization (see Figure 1).

Figure 1

Description of an Open System of a School



Note. This model demonstrates the systems cycle and the relationships between the external environment delivering inputs to the school environment, the processes within

the school, and the outputs created by the school (IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002). The system is connected by the feedback loop of returning outcomes from the external environment back to the internal environment of the system (IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002). Adapted from "Integrity in Scientific Research: Creating an Environment that Promotes Responsible Conduct," by Institute of Medicine, National Research Council, & Committee on Assessing Integrity in Research Environments, 2002, Washington DC: National Academies Press.

Use of Theory

The use of systematic approach in gifted education was examined by Ziegler and Phillipson (2012) by looking at gifted and talented programming from the view of the whole system down to the individuals and the role of interaction within the environment. An examination of the current state of gifted education reveals it is often focused on the parts of the gifted whole instead of examining the relation of connections of the parts that make the gifted whole (Ziegler & Phillipson, 2012). Specifically, the current system separates the gifted student from the environment they are a part of in order to examine the parts of giftedness (Ziegler & Phillipson, 2012). Breaking down giftedness into separate gifted components and applying general strategies is not effective in supporting the individual learner (Ziegler & Phillipson, 2012). Ziegler and Phillipson (2012) stated, "The continual expansion of a person's action repertoire depends on the interactions of their goals, subjective action space and environment" (p. 27). There should be a focus on development of learning environments that are specific to the students and their interactions with the environment (Ziegler & Phillipson, 2012). In other words, a single part of an individual cannot be focused on since the part has an effect on the whole, but

instead, a holistic approach must be maintained for talent improvement to be obtained (Ziegler & Phillipson, 2012). This holistic approach should include but not be limited to "appropriate learning sociotopes, instructions and feedback" (Ziegler & Phillipson, 2012, p. 26).

The systems approach was used by Gallagher (2015) in examining the framework of policy and regulations and the interactions from federal level down to the effect in the classroom. Gallagher (2015) used the comparison of similarities and differences between special education policies and gifted programs' policies to make a case for future improvements of gifted programs. The report first looked at national goals of gifted programming then examined the interactions with funding at the federal level down to the local level (Gallagher, 2015). Gallagher (2015) called for the different groups effected by policy to work together to create an environment that sustains a system focused on providing the holistic supports necessary to serve students in gifted programs. The gifted education system is not isolated to the classroom, what is done at the local, college; state, and federal level affect who receives resources and how those are delivered to the gifted student (Gallagher, 2015). The classroom and local level are connected to the state for additional funds as well as the college to train suitable teachers to meet gifted students' needs (Gallagher, 2015). Both funds and manpower are connected to the output of a better preparation of gifted students by the school (Gallagher, 2015). This level of interconnectedness should facilitate the varying levels of the gifted system to work together to create a more focused educational experience for all gifted students (Gallagher, 2015).

Systems theory has been used to examine the individual's place within the system to gain a better understanding of the whole system. King and Frick (1999) looked at the output of students as they left school and their capabilities to be productive professionals, able to work as a team, and as individuals with the skills necessary to solve problems they face and the failure of traditional schools in this regard. The use of a general systems thinking perspective was used to provide insight to reform, redesign classrooms, and redesign schools, thereby allowing schools to meet the needs of individuals (King & Frick, 1999). King and Frick (1999) compared the interaction of traditional setting, Montessori classroom and museum school by using systems thinking to examine the linkages, and connections between the learner, teacher, classroom, school, and personal learning goals. This included the classroom system guiding how students were provided learning activities, either as a teacher lead group or more independently and self-guided (King & Frick, 1999). It was found that school systems should allow for a diversity of learners and be able to adapt to the learners' needs in a dynamic way such that the learner plays a key role in their education (King & Frick, 1999). Understanding the interactions between the learner, classroom, school, and personal learning goals provides the setting for a more complete learning system (King & Frick, 1999). This includes a process of examining what the inputs and outputs to the system are along with the final outcome of the classroom or program (King & Frick, 1999). This examination process through the lens of systems theory can lead to a more focused program that allows for the full enrichment of students (King & Frick, 1999).

Bryan, Klein and Elias (2007) used open systems theory to examine emotional learning programs in urban schools. Bryan et al. (2007) posed the following view:

Schools and organizations function more like complicated, living systems than neat and compartmentalized units. Often, success experienced on one level (an exemplary school or schools) can be blocked by inadequate mechanisms for resource sharing and coordination at the district level. (p. 387)

At a district level all levels of the system have to work together in order to build upon the lower levels, experiences (Bryan et al., 2007). The study examined the issues in developing a systems integrated program, such as social emotional learning needed to improve the success of all students (Bryan et al., 2007).

By implementing a district-wide program, the study looked at the ties between classrooms, curriculum, and different levels of schools throughout the district using the lens of systems theory (Bryan et al., 2007). Additionally, the open systems nature of the school district meant input pressure from the external environment could manifest in such a way that any new program may implement under pressure from the state and the federal requirements (Bryan et al., 2007). The integration of a program or initiatives into a system requires sustained efforts from all levels of the system, this allows connections to the program despite fluctuations in the classroom, management, or school district, in order to create sustainable outcomes (Bryan et al., 2007).

The aforementioned studies are representations of gifted systems' views either focusing on the examination of the individual or the greater view of the systems' infrastructure from the local level to the national level. Bryan et al. (2007) embedded systems theory to look at problems across the whole organization in examining emotional learning programs. This in conjunction with Gallagher (2015) shows how gifted education as a whole must be viewed as an interconnecting system in which a teacher and

administrator may have to bear the burden of both developing a program and working under the inputs of high-stakes testing (Bryan et al., 2007).

This proposed case study aims to fill the void in gifted education work by taking a closer examination of a gifted and talented teacher and administrator perspectives in one school of one district. Examining and comparing the perceptions of gifted teachers and administrators within the perspective of prior research at the national level allows a clearer examination of the system to come to light. System theory provides the approach to understanding the inner relationships of connections within the school as a system (Owens & Valesky, 2015). The school as an organization is an open system allowing it to fit securely within a systems framework, which will be used to analyze the study (Owens & Valesky, 2015; Zelichenko et al., 2016).

Although studies like Gallagher (2015) demonstrated the connections from the local level to the federal and how they all interacted to affect the site based gifted program, Bryan et al. (2007) reminds us, "consistent with open systems theory, schools are just as susceptible to the effects of state and federal mandates as they are to local, community-based phenomena" (p. 389). This study will focus on the system in a school and what influences the learning experiences provided by gifted teachers. King and Frick (1999) examined introducing and fostering a new program into an urban school from which lessons can be examined, such as, the need for all levels of a system to communicate and work together in order to provide for a successful program. This study will concentrate on the existing gifted program in a school and the connections extending out from the teacher and administrator in the system. Several inputs will be analyzed through the lens of systems thinking. Funding such as Title I can be the largest funding a

school receives. How this input is processed through decision making and policies within the school to influence the resources provided to the gifted classroom is one thread that connects levels of the school's system. The understanding of these connections between different levels of the system and how they interact has been found to be necessary in the design of a new program (Bryan et al., 2007). Although the gifted program studied is not new, the connections should still be included as part of the system. Additionally, benchmarks and values of staff enter as inputs, the relationship they have as they interconnect in the internal process of the school under polices, decision making, mission statements, and ultimately how they connect to the gifted teachers and administrators; is of key interest to this study and can be elucidated by systems theory.

The systems theory also provides a structure for examining the outputs from the system, such as results on high-stakes testing, quality and quantity of services provided to students, and student preparation for further education. King and Frick (1999) point out that each day, when students leave for home, they become an output from the classroom level of the system, ultimately becoming an output upon leaving that grade-level or school. This ties the connection of classroom level to the teacher, school level to the administrator, and all as one system (King & Frick, 1999). Looking at how gifted teachers' connections relate to this output and its subsequent return to the system from the external environment provides for a complete understanding of the system that influences experiences gifted teachers can provide. This theory can provide a lens to clearly view how the resources in the system are delegated and why (Owens & Valesky, 2015). A systems approach can provide a deeper understanding of the successes and

failures experienced by teachers and administrators in a school through examining the human interactions in this system (Owens & Valesky, 2015).

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this case study is to explore teacher and administrator perceptions regarding how the current high-stakes policy environment has influenced the teaching of gifted and talented students within a low-performing school engaged in academic improvement.

Research Questions

The research questions guiding this study are:

Overarching Question: From a systems perspective, what are the perceptions, in this school, of teachers and administrators involved in a gifted program of the influence of high-stakes accountability on the learning experiences of gifted and talented students?

- 1. How do teachers and an administrator of gifted students perceive the processes that support learning for gifted students in this school?
- 2. What are teachers' and an administrator's perceptions of the resources or inputs provided for the education of gifted students in this school?
- 3. How do teachers and an administrator of gifted students perceive their outputs, under the high-stakes environment in this school?
- 4. How is feedback utilized regarding the teaching and learning of gifted

students utilized in this school?

Qualitative Paradigm

This qualitative case study utilizes a constructivist epistemology. The constructivist viewpoint directs the study to "rely as much as possible on the participants' views of the situation being studied" (Creswell, 2009, p. 8). This paradigm "describes the individual human subject engaging with objects in the world and making sense of them" (Crotty, 1998/2003, p.79). To understand teacher and administrator perceptions regarding how the current high-stakes policy environment has influenced the teaching of gifted and talented students within a low-performing school engaged in academic improvement in this specific experience. The constructivist approach will allow for different participants to describe their experiences within the high-stakes environment and examine for the meaning held within each individual experience (Crotty, 1998/2003).

Methods

Introduction

This section contains a description of the research design, reflexivity, data sources, data collection, data analysis, researcher's role, and ethical consideration, along with a section summary. A case study was selected for "...what it can reveal about a phenomenon, knowledge we would not otherwise have access to" (Merriam, 1998, p. 33).

Research Design

This case study sought to use a constructivist paradigm to gain a better understanding of teachers' and one administrator's perceptions regarding how the current high-stakes policy environment has influenced the learning experiences of gifted and talented students within a low-performing school engaged in academic improvement. The constructivist paradigm allowed the researcher to appreciate the participant's individual understanding of experience within the case study (Crotty, 1998/2003). The case study under examination allowed the researcher "to gain an in-depth understanding of the situation and meaning for those involved" (Merriam, 1998, p. 19). The case identified for this study provided the opportunity for the researcher to investigate the perceptions of teachers and one administrator working within a gifted and talented program in a school.

Reflexivity

The ongoing process of examination and interpretation regarding all aspects of the study including data, participants, limitations, the researcher's own values and perceptions, along with the effect researchers' actions can have on the study is reflexivity (Guillemin & Gillam, 2004). As an educator for the past 21 years, I have worked exclusively in Title I schools. I have experienced personal frustrations in developing honors courses in Title I schools. In these schools, a teacher's time is often limited, and using this time to work on the honors curriculum instead of remediation is not always welcomed. As a proponent of meaningful honors programs, this has undoubtedly influenced my perceptions of honors programs in Title I schools. I cannot eliminate these past experiences from my knowledge; however, through the ongoing process of reflexivity, I can draw valuable insights and mitigate threats to subjectivity by listening to the voices of participants (Guillemin & Gillam, 2004; Peshkin, 1998).

Data Sources

Population

The district selected for this study was chosen because of both size and access. It is an urban district and is also the second largest district in the state. This district has many schools that are receiving federal money for academic improvement. The district receives additional funding from the state for gifted education each year. The school selected for this study has a gifted and talented program directed by the district and established by the principal over an 8-year period. Both the district and the site have been given pseudonyms to protect participants' confidentiality.

District Demographics

The North Central Public School district (NCPS) [a pseudonym], was selected for this study. The school district is in a north central location in the state and makes up the state's second largest urban school district.

Approximately 17.3% of the surrounding community is below poverty with the average income at \$24,445 and approximately 90.4% of the students eligible for free and reduced lunch (District Website, 2015). Additionally, there are approximately 90.3% of students eligible to receive additional services and materials through Title I funding in the district (District Website, 2020). During the 2019-2020 school year the district went through a restructuring of schools reducing the number of elementary schools from 55 to 33. It increased middle schools from 11 to 13, decreased high schools from 10 to 8, and increased various alternative or charter schools from 16 to 23 (District Website, 2015, 2020). The goal of the restructuring was to provide more instructional benefits to all students (District Website, 2021c). The district receives federal money through Title I,

but it also receives state funds for gifted and talented students amounting to \$1.8 million according to the district CFO (personal communication, August 29, 2016). There are 35,873 students in the school district, with 15,090 students identified as bilingual, 5,479 identified as special education students, and 1,473 students who are listed as homeless (District Website, 2015, 2020). The average teacher experience in the district is 11 years (District Website, 2020). The demographic breakdown of students by race is 56% Hispanic, 20% Black, 14.9% White, 2.6% American Indian, 1.9% Asian, and 5.9% other (District Website, 2020). These statistics indicate a minority majority in this urban school district.

Site Demographics

Southwest Elementary school is a high poverty school with a 97.3% economically disadvantaged and 6.9% homeless student population (District Website, 2020). Southwest Elementary was established in 1953 and has gone through several renovations and improvements with the most recent in 2013. The school supports 642 students of which 76.3% are Hispanic, 10.5% are White, 5.9% Black, and 7.3% other (District Website, 2020). The school has experienced a recent drop in students identified as gifted due in part to an enrollment decrease. This was because of the current pandemic, which limited gifted identification for a year in the district. Currently, 3.6% of the students are identified as gifted students. The school currently supports 39 staff members who have a 17.9% minority makeup and demonstrate a 96.6% attendance rate, with the average number of years of experience at 8.7 years (District Website, 2020). The difference in minority rates between students and staff in this school is 71.6% (District Website, 2020).

Sample

Purposeful sampling was used to select five teachers and one administrator from this one Title I public elementary school designated by the state for schoolwide academic improvement. The use of "purposeful sampling involves studying information-rich cases in depth and detail to understand and illuminate important cases rather than generalizing from a sample to a population...." (Patton, 2002, p. 563). The administrator of this school is the only elementary administrator in the district with over 600 students who has been at the same building for over 5 years. This gives the principal a unique perspective to speak to the influence of high-stakes accountability in this school. In this study, teachers with experience teaching gifted and talented students were selected as potential participants. Teachers who teach only accelerated pull-out classes were not included in this study. Participants included in this study were two third-grade teachers, one fourth-grade teacher, one remediation teacher, one English language (EL) teacher, and one administrator. The remediation teacher had also served as one of the third-grade teachers during the 1st quarter of the school year. This selection of varied participants captures the different viewpoints that can speak to the case under examination. An email was sent to the staff seeking volunteers to participate in the study. Seven teachers responded with interest in being participants. One teacher later declined and one did not meet requirements. Southwest Elementary had one principal, one assistant principal, and one administrative intern. Both the assistant principal and the administrative intern declined to participate. Teacher and administrator consent was obtained and participants were reassured they could exit the study at any time.

Data Collection

Data collected for the study included information from interviews, observations, and documents including district and State Department of Education online documents. The review of these multiple points of data sources allows for triangulation of sources (Patton, 2002). Triangulation is the process by which multiple sources of data are used to create a depiction of what is being studied (Creswell, 2009). Triangulation was used to test for consistency from various points of data with the understanding that slight differences can yield a deeper understanding of the phenomenon (Patton, 2002).

Interviews

Interviews were approximately 30 minutes in length and were conducted with the consent of participants (Creswell, 2009; Fisher & Frey, 2012; Patton, 2002). A total of six interviews were conducted. Five interviews were with teachers and one was with an administrator. The administrator interview allowed for a better understanding of the experience of the administrator who developed the internal systems intended to meet the needs of students in the school. The selected site was a Title I site with a program of educating gifted students. All interviews were audio recorded with participants' full knowledge. There were four interviews done in person at Southwest Elementary in their respective classrooms at a time they requested. A virtual interview was set up for one participant and one interview was done on the phone at the request of the participant. As Patton (2002) stated, "We interview people to find out from them those things we cannot directly observe" (p. 340). The thoughts, feelings, and perspectives individuals hold within can be accessed and examined by the careful questioning of the interviewer (Patton, 2002). During the one-on-one interviews, the researcher used a semi-structured

interview process as Merriam (1998) outlined. During the interview, a recorder was used to capture accurately the interview for later transcription, and notes were taken to capture quotes or expressive body language demonstrated during the interview (Merriam, 1998; Patton, 2002). Interview recordings were transcribed as soon as possible to take into account the researcher's notes and unique patterns that emerged (Emerson, Fretz, & Shaw, 2011; Patton, 2002). A copy of the interview protocol is provided in Appendix A.

Instruments

In qualitative research, the researcher is the data collection instrument (Patton, 2002). A semi-structured interview protocol was utilized during each of the interviews to ensure consistency in the information gathered (Merriam, 1998). Interview questions used in this study are in Appendix A. The questions were designed to be open ended and non-leading. The same process was used for both teachers and the administrator. All questions were created to capture the emic perspective of both the teachers and the administrator. All interview sessions were recorded and transcribed afterward.

Т	abl	е	1
	un		-

Interview Question Alignment				
	Research	Research	Research	Research
	Question 1	Question 2	Question 3	Question 4
Interview Question 1	Х			
Interview Question 2	Х			
Interview Question 3	Х			
Interview Question 4		Х		
Interview Question 5		Х		
Interview Question 6				Х

Interview Question 7				Х
Interview Question 8	Х			
Interview Question 9		Х		
Interview Question 10			Х	
Interview Question 11			Х	
Interview Question 12				Х
Interview Question 13				Х
Interview Question 14	Х	Х	Х	Х

Observations

Patton (2002) contended, "Part of the value of open-ended naturalistic observations is the opportunity to see what there is to see without the blinders of hypotheses and other preconceptions" (p. 278). The observations took place twice during the fall semester (Creswell, 2009; Fisher & Frey, 2012; Patton, 2002). Permission was obtained through both the principal and the district to establish a welcoming environment to conduct observations needed for the study (Creswell, 2009). Observations with teachers and the administrator were done with the use of an observation protocol (see Appendix B for observation protocol). Field notes were taken during all observations (Emerson et al., 2011; Merriam, 1998). Field notes were compiled into a single document, and the document was analyzed to identify patterns that emerge (Emerson et al., 2011; Patton, 2002). Observational data were collected on several activities and settings. Observations were conducted during faculty a meeting, academic review meeting, and instructional time in the classrooms.

Documents

In addition to the collection of observations and interview notes, documents were analyzed to gain a more complete understanding of the case under study (Patton, 2002). The documents examined in this study included teacher lesson plans, school policy and procedure, district policy on gifted and talented students, district budgets, assessment results, faculty meeting agendas, leadership meeting agendas, walkthrough observation tool, building master schedule, and state law on gifted and talented students and programs (see Appendix C for list of potential artifacts). All of these documents were used to illuminate context at the site environment as it exists in the rules and regulations of the state and district. Artifacts of teacher work, such as lesson plans, classroom charts, or other documents allowed for a deeper understanding of the teachers' perceptions (Norum, 2008). In evaluating the value of using documents as data, Merriam (1998) stated, "Using documentary material as data is not much different from using interviews or observations" (p. 120). All documents were obtained either through participants or online sources open to public review.

Informed Consent

It was important for participants to have a clear understanding of their rights and the researcher's obligation in the study (Patton, 2002). There was no complicated method employed to gain consent. The consent form was reviewed with each teacher and administrator and a copy was provided to each for further review (see Appendix D Informed Consent Form). To maintain clarity of purpose the participants in the study also reviewed the research questions and were told the study focused on their perceptions answering the questions. Furthermore, they were told their participation would include

two interviews and observations during which notes would be taken.

Data Analysis

Interviews, observations, and documents were analyzed and transcribed along with the researcher's observational field notes and impressions of events as close to the initial collection of data as possible (Patton, 2002). This provided constant comparative data analysis throughout the data collection process as guided by Merriam's (1998) data analysis methods. Merriam (1998) was used to focus the analyzing process "simultaneous data collection and analysis occurs both in and out of the field" (p. 162); therefore, data was reviewed, analyzed, and revisited many times throughout the research process starting from the moment of data collection (Merriam, 1998). Merriam (1998) explained the process of the constant comparative method:

The researcher begins with a particular incident from an interview, field notes, or document and compares it with another incident in the same set of data or in another set. These comparisons lead to tentative categories that are then compared to each other and to other instances. Comparisons are constantly made within and between levels of conceptualization until a theory can be formulated. (p.159) Using the method Merriam (1998) outlined, data and connections between data were continually analyzed in an ongoing process.

Organize Data

Multiple types of data were organized and prepared. Transcripts from interviews, observation notes, and documents were reviewed and notations made as data was collected (Merriam, 1998). The data collected was organized into a system to allow the researcher to review and analyze throughout the ongoing process of collection. While

transcribing, the opportunity for prolonged analysis of each interview was made possible. This provided sustained examination time to look for emerging themes. During the data collection period, data was reviewed and possible categories and themes were noted. I organized all data in a binder according to the participant and date it was collected. After going through the data several times as themes emerged, a spreadsheet was used to organize quotes from participants, and specific pieces of data from both observations and documents.

Code Data

As I collected data, notations and comments were made for use in coding. This process was described by Merriam (1998) as starting with your first piece of data: "You read and reread the data, making notes in the margins to comment on the data" (p. 161). This process was used as a guide while data cross-checking for patterns across collected data (Merriam, 1998; Patton, 2002). When reading through the data, specific pieces of similar information were color coded. I repeated the process of analyzing and color coding during several more readings of the data. Each of the color-coded pieces of data were then printed onto individual half sheets of paper to be used as note cards marking each by data source or participant. These coded pieces of data were sorted into categories.

Generate Categories or Themes

Note cards with similarly coded data were organized into categories. The chunks of data that appeared to have connections in common were then placed into categories. These categories were then analyzed to perceive the themes within the data. Emerging themes were analyzed through the lens of the theoretical framework and the research questions of this study.

Interpret Meanings for Findings

As Merriam (1998) explained, categories become a critical link to the understanding of data "when categories and their properties are reduced and refined and then linked together by tentative hypotheses, the analysis is moving toward the development of a theory to explain the data's meaning" (p. 192). The findings of this study were presented with full descriptions of participants, observations, and the uniqueness of the case under study (Merriam, 1998; Patton, 2002). In this way, a clear and deep understanding of the case was presented. The interpretation of meanings of the study were viewed through the lens of systems theory.

Researcher's Role

I played a part in the study as the key instrument of the study. The examination and collection of interviews, observations, and documents all centered on my judgment and diligence as the researcher (Patton, 2002). It was my responsibility to report the phenomenon as it occurred within the constraints of the study without bias to taint the findings (Patton, 2002). I have been an administrator in the NCPS district for 16 years. It was important to present myself in the role of researcher with participants and not as an administrator. To assure participants felt free from administrative evaluation of their actions and would present honestly during interviews and observations. This was done through open transparency of my role in the research. Additionally, the control all participants had to participate or leave the study on their choosing was emphasized. In this process, it was also important not to shut out my own experiences but instead use reflection and insights gained from experience in conjunction with the collection of data to render a fair interpretation through rigorous triangulation of the information (Patton, 2002).

Ethical Considerations

I have been an administrator at the NCPS district, in which the study took place for 16 years. Over that time, I have worked as both an elementary and secondary principal. I have also worked with many district teachers and administrators. I have never worked at the building understudy, but I did work with the principal 9 years prior. It was important that, because of our past work history, I used reflexivity to assess my own views of the principal. Creswell (2009) explained reflexivity as follows:

In qualitative research, the inquirer reflects about how their role in the study and their personal background, culture, and experiences hold potential for shaping their interpretations, such as the themes they advance and the meaning they ascribe to the data. (p. 186)

This process allowed me to stay aware of the experiences being recorded as opposed to any biases I may possess. The awareness allowed me to remove any biases from the process of data collection. Understanding my potential bias, I used open and honest communication with all participants including the principal to ensure that a clear understanding of the study and that there was no compulsion to join if they did not want to join. Additionally, the process to obtain permission of research in the district has additional safeguards to follow up with the principal confirming freedom to choose participation. As the researcher of this study, I took care to document accurately all data collected and reported the case as observed.

Assumptions

- 1. It is assumed the teacher and administrator participants were forthright during interviews.
- 2. It is assumed no data entry errors occurred while coding or transcribing data.

Trustworthiness

Qualitative research centers on the credibility the researcher conveys to the audience (Gay et al., 2011; Patton, 2002). This section will discuss methods to convey trustworthiness and dependability. Triangulation was a key method used to convey trustworthiness and dependability. Triangulation allows for multiple sources of data to create a contextual depiction of the phenomenon while providing a method to cross-check consistency across data (Creswell, 2009; Gay et al., 2011; Patton, 2002). Through the use of triangulation, the ideas expressed in policy may provide context to what is stated in interviews and observed during observations (Gay et al., 2011; Patton, 2002). The themes that emerge from multiple data sources will add to the trustworthiness of the study (Patton, 2002).

Table 2

Criteria	Results	Field Activities
Prolonged engagement	• Built relationships	I have worked in district for years and during fieldwork I made connections through consistent communication
Observation	• Collected accurate data	I observed participants at the site during instructional time and school meetings

Trustworthiness Criteria and Activities

Peer debriefing	• Information analyzed by a trusted source	I worked with peers and faculty to review the process for this dissertation
Triangulation	Increased reliability	I used school and district documents, observations, and interviews to verify reliability and gain insight
	Transferability	
Thick description	• Concentrated amount of information	I provided descriptions that offer both details and context to the study

Summary

Chapter III provides a description of the methods used in the study. Interviews were used to obtain the emic "voice" of all participants. This data was cross-checked with the information from both observations and document examination. This method of triangulation provided reliability and trustworthiness to the data. The information was analyzed for consistency of the themes presented. Ethics of the study were defined and potential biases were explored. Additionally, a trustworthiness table was developed and included criteria for transferability.

CHAPTER IV

RESEARCH FINDINGS

This chapter describes the school district, Southwest Elementary school [a pseudonym] identified in this case study, participants, and major themes of the study. The description of data presented in this section is derived from the data collected during interviews, observations, and documents analysis. The major themes presented in this chapter emerged from the data during analysis. Each of the major themes is explored in detail in the following section. The chapter beings with rich descriptions of the setting and participants followed by a description of the themes that have emerged through data analysis.

District Context

North Central Public School district (NCPS) [a pseudonym] is an urban school district. The school district is located in a north-central location in the state and makes up the state's second largest urban school district. The community has an approximate per capita income of \$24,445. Additionally, NCPS meets the ESSA (2015) requirements for Title I funding, which provides eligibility for roughly 90.3% of all low-income students to receive additional services and materials through Title I funding in the district (District Website, 2015, 2020). NCPS school district provides PK through secondary education with full-day PK classrooms at all elementary schools. The size of NCPS has varied

over the years from the highest enrollments of over 70,000 in the mid-1960s to the current enrollment of just over 30,00 students (District Website, 2020). In the past 5 years, enrollment has dropped from over 40,000 to its current enrollment numbers. The decrease in enrollment caused a need to reduce the number of school buildings. In the 2016-2017 and 2017-2018 school years, the superintendent attempted to close schools to reallocate district funds. The community was outspoken against school closures, and no changes occurred.

During the summer of 2018, the current superintendent was hired to lead the district. His first full school year was the 2018-2019 school year. The superintendent took a different approach to the closure of school buildings. He held several community meetings and proposed the consolidation of buildings would come with improvements he called "trade-ups." The benefits that he articulated included increased social emotional supports, virtual learning, full-time art, music, and physical education, and reduced class sizes (District Website, 2021c). These examples were just a few "trade-ups" that helped the community understand what could be gained by closing a few schools. The closure for buildings and implementation of "trade-ups" was set for the 2019-2020 school year. The year of implementation began with many unplanned complications. For example, as the number of schools decreased Transportation Department struggled to adapt bus routes to transport the increased number of students to the remaining schools. The buses were frequently late or dropped off students at the wrong locations. Teacher vacancies and increasing student enrollment at remaining schools meant schools were understaffed to safely monitor students. This lack of supervision resulted in a sharp increase in violent student behavior in the district. These first missteps in planning during the first few

months of the school year resulted in several unfavorable news reports in the local television broadcast. As the 2nd semester began, the worldwide pandemic caused by COVID – 19 had begun to force schools throughout the country to switch to distance learning for student instruction. For the remainder of the 2019-2020 school year, NCPS operated a distance learning program for all students. Once classes resumed in the following year, many issues had been resolved, trade-ups were underway, and the number of schools in the district had been reduced (District Website, 2021c). During the 2019-2020 school year, the restructuring of schools reduced the number of elementary schools from 55 to 33.

Gifted Programs in NCPS

Each school year, the district engages in testing to identify students for the district's gifted program. Information for ongoing identification of students, materials for testing, and training for how to work effectively with gifted students are sent by district level administration to every school site. The district receives both Title I federal funds and state aid for \$1.8 million dollars for gifted and talented education (personal communication, August 29, 2016). Even with these funds, there are no certified gifted teachers hired by the district for elementary schools nor are there adequate staff funds for a dedicated teacher of gifted students in elementary schools. From 2019 through 2021, testing of students to identify those who qualified for the gifted program occurred in the district. However, the ongoing multicriteria identification (matrix) was limited when virtual learning was implemented because of the pandemic. The matrix process requires the observation of characteristics that are difficult to observe when students are learning virtually. As part of the matrix, a teacher needs to observe and score a list of 10 creative

behaviors such as exceptional ability in art or athletics. Observing and scoring such abilities as many afterschool art and athletics programs were shutdown made it difficult and impractical to complete.

School Context

The site selected for this study included one elementary school in this urban district. Southwest Elementary School is located in the center of a square mile block, equal distance from the main roads surrounding it. The school is a neighborhood school located in one of the neighborhoods it serves. Most students walk to school or are dropped off by family members, usually mothers. Teachers and teacher assistants provide supervision every morning to welcome students into the building. As students enter the building, they pick up their breakfast from the cafeteria and walk to their classrooms to eat. Breakfast for all students in Southwest Elementary School is free through the Community Eligibility Provision (CEP), a federal program for low-income school districts (District Website, 2018). As students finish eating their breakfast and late arrivals quickly file into the classrooms to eat breakfast, Principal Luthor [a pseudonym] begins the morning assembly that they have named the "Rise and Shine Assembly" at the official start of the instructional day. Due to the pandemic, the daily, in person gathering of "Rise and Shine" has become an online interactive presentation that the students participate in from their classrooms. Ms. Luthor makes a strong effort to create a welcoming environment at the start of every day.

The school has a cheerful atmosphere. Along the school's hallways, bulletin boards are filled with student work and student-made crafts, all neatly placed on the boards by teachers. The building is a square donut with an open courtyard in the middle used for a student garden, bird feeders, and some playground equipment. The front and back halls extend further on one side of the building. One leads to the cafeteria and gym, the other to more classrooms. The hallways and rooms adjacent to the courtyard have windows giving the school an inviting atmosphere. The building is split-level with some of the hallways higher than others. Ramps connect the higher and lower hallways, turning them into long runways. Students are seldom seen without an adult supervising them, whether it be a teacher or teaching assistant. There are also several EL paraprofessionals or teacher assistants that help in the morning with parents and students. During the school day, all assistants working with students are designated as EL assistants, and all teachers have an assistant to work in their rooms at some time during the week. Students are kept in neat lines providing easy movement in the narrow hallways even during high traffic times of the day. Throughout the building, there are small stickers of feet, numbers, or patterns on the floor where students line up for water or in front of a classroom.

All visitors to the building must be admitted by office staff, giving all visitors access only to the main office when they enter. Hanging in the main office are attendance charts showing classrooms with perfect attendance and indicating they are on track to collect greater attendance rewards as part of the school's encouragement system utilized to increase attendance. In the front office, a teachers' special events bulletin board lists challenges teachers participate in to develop a fun atmosphere among staff. Once inside the main office, visitors sign in to receive a visitor's badge at which point the bilingual office staff will let them through to the building.

Elementary Gifted Process

The gifted student process at NCPS is not a "program" but rather a "process" that was created by the district and placed in policy to identify and serve students who demonstrate gifted abilities. The process is outlined in policy and restated on the district web page. To adhere to district requirements, Southwest Elementary begins the process in the early fall by testing students in first grade and any student who is new to the district. By district requirement, a staff member is selected to serve as the Gifted Champion. At Southwest Elementary, this person was also an instructional coach. The Champion is responsible for attending the district Gifted Champion meetings and coordinating any requirements, training, and identification testing.

District policy allows elementary schools to select one of three models for working with gifted students. For example, a school could select an after-school model where gifted students would receive enrichment 1 day a week after school. Another option is a Saturday gifted academy in which a school would provide gifted classes on Saturdays. However, due to lack of staffing, funding, and transportation, few elementary schools in the district can select either option. Southwest Elementary, like most of the elementary schools in the district, selected the third option, an enrichment model that provides enrichment activities during the regular school day. At Southwest Elementary, teachers are responsible for providing enrichment for all gifted and talented students and for meeting gifted requirements in their classrooms. At the core of the site based enrichment plan is the role teachers play in the identification and instruction of gifted students. Once a site has an enrichment process in place, it is designed to create a process that supports all gifted students in the school.

Teachers are also responsible for using a matrix form to identify any additional students who may be gifted. This process is an additional method for a student to qualify as gifted. The matrix identification process can be initiated by either a parent/guardian or teacher who believes a student may be gifted even if the student has not met the necessary gifted test score during testing identification (District Website, 2005). Therefore, the matrix requires both the parent/guardian and teacher to fill out a gifted questionnaire. The parent questionnaire focuses on learning behaviors, and the teacher questionnaire focuses on gifted indicators. The two forms are scored by the building's Gifted Champion, and the gifted test score the student received is given a value on the form. Once all the values have been added together, decisions can be made regarding whether or not the student has met the matrix score necessary to be identified as gifted. There is no set time for the matrix identification to be completed. The matrix identification of new gifted students is meant to be ongoing throughout the school year.

Testing occurs during the first few months of the year as part of the district requirements of gifted programing. All principals are responsible for creating a gifted and talented site plan that describes the gifted program at a specific school. Ms. Luthor was responsible for creating a site gifted and talented plan according to district policy utilizing a district provided template. The site plan for Southwest Elementary includes the site's Gifted and Talented Committee, which includes teachers, the Gifted Champion, and a parent member. The gifted site plan template lists possible academic accommodations for gifted students. Potential accommodations include options to select standard enrichments, ways to implement enrichments, and site specific enrichments provided by the school. The document also describes how the site gifted plan is implemented

throughout the school. As part of the Southwest Elementary plan, STEM enrichment was included on the form as an opportunity that could be provided in addition to the standard list of enrichments options. Once a site plan is completed for a school, it is submitted to the district and then uploaded by the district administration to the district web page. The posting of gifted site plans provides open access to the community for review of any gifted program at any school site.

As the testing identification period concludes, teachers and students must wait approximately 2 weeks to receive results. The documents are returned to Planning, Research, and Evaluation Department (PRE), which ensures the scoring and collection of all documents. Once the results are returned, they are uploaded to the student information system, and from that point on, identified students will show a small flag at the top of their digital record when their file is viewed. This flag identifies students as gifted when teachers or administrators view the student file. According to board policy, parents must be notified if their child is found to be gifted, and the school must provide an overview of the gifted program and opportunities available to support the needs of the student (District Website, 2005). Each site notifies the parents using district forms.

Participants

A total of six interviews were conducted during the study. As noted in Chapter III, purposeful sampling was used to select teachers who have experience working with gifted students. Table 3 shows the years of experience each participant has in the school and total experience as an educator. All names are pseudonyms to protect the identity of each participant.

Table 3

Participant Experience

Participant	Position	Experience	Total Experience
		in School	
Ms. Brady teacher 1	ELL teacher	2	25
Mr. Green teacher 2	Fourth grade	4	4
Ms. Johnson teacher 3	Third grade	1	7
Ms. Lee teacher 4	Third grade teacher and	4	19
	remedial teacher		
Ms. Smith teacher 5	Third grade	1	19
Ms. Luthor	Principal	8	18

Teacher 1

Ms. Brady is an EL teacher in her mid-40s who has worked at Southwest Elementary School for the past 2 years. She has 25 years of experience at various grade levels in both Oklahoma and California. She referred to her experience at other schools and personal experience with her own children when talking about the gifted program at Southwest Elementary. Working as an EL teacher, she often uses all content areas to teach her students. She is a high-energy teacher who takes pride in providing lessons that allow the students she teaches to demonstrate their improvement in language through different content areas. The transitions in her classroom are fast, and she works to keep the students on schedule in every lesson. The room is clean, organized, and limits student movement around the room for efficiency as she delivers instruction. Once students enter the classroom, they each have a spot on the carpet facing her, but as she moves around the room to present from different areas, students turn to face her. The EL students Ms. Brady teaches are a subgroup that is tracked for state testing, their academic improvement is closely monitored by site and district administration.

Teacher 2

Mr. Green is in his mid-40s and has 4 years of experience as a teacher at Southwest Elementary. His wife also works at Southwest Elementary as a Counselor. Mr. Green is a highly energetic and friendly teacher. He often uses both an expressive voice and body language to keep the interest of his students while he delivers instruction. He has arranged students in groups of four to five with their desks pushed together so they face each other. He has filled each area of his room with items that appeal to students' interests. For example, there is a small alternative seating area to read in one part of his room, a hydroponics plant growing system in the corner, and a bird feeder just outside his window with a related "Bird Frequency" chart in the room. This classroom, like others in the school, posts anchor charts on the windows facing the courtyard. Mr. Green posts his standards and learning objectives next to the anchor charts along the window. Mr. Green uses all of these interest points to engage with students throughout his instruction. If, during his instruction, a bird lands on the feeder outside the window, the designated student bird watcher alerts the class and notes the chart accordingly. Mr. Green then follows up with a quick analysis of the frequency chart and why bird visits may be up or down over a given time. At the start of each day, Mr. Green uses the hydroponic vertical garden to calculate fractions with the students based on the yield of the harvest planted; during the instruction, he makes light-hearted promises of tantalizing future salad they will all share.

Teacher 3

Ms. Johnson is a third-grade teacher, and although she has 7 years of experience in education, this is her 1 year at Southwest Elementary. The third-grade at Southwest Elementary is departmentalized, which makes Ms. Johnson responsible for teaching reading and social studies. She has anchor charts and state standards posted on the windows that run the length of the room. She has highlighted critical points to review on each state standard. Ms. Johnson has a large carpet used for "carpet time" in the corner of the room where she begins class with students using personal whiteboards to answer her questions. Like all teachers in the building, she has a teacher assistant assigned to help with EL students in her classroom during a specified time of the day. When the assistant enters the classroom, she moves to the EL student or students she is assigned to support during instruction. Every inch of the walls in the room are filled with charts, posters, student reading groups list, or state standards. Ms. Johnson has set up small, academically-homogenous reading groups and groups she calls her "Fab Four," which are heterogeneous groups with the highest academic student as the leader. During her instruction, she uses these groups differently as needed. The classroom feels inviting and focused on reading. When teaching, Ms. Johnson is often seen with a smile on her face using a gentle guiding tone of voice.

Teacher 4

Ms. Lee is in her late 50s and is not much taller than an average fourth-grade student. During the first 8 weeks of the 1st quarter, Ms. Lee worked as one of the thirdgrade teachers. Once a new teacher was hired, she was transferred to a remediation position to support students in reading development. She has 19 years of experience and

holds a reading specialist certification. Ms. Lee can always be seen carrying a chart listing her students and the standard they are struggling to understand. She often reviews the chart before and after working with students so she can focus each group on a specific academic skill. Ms. Lee constantly writes notes on the chart at the end of each class, jotting down improvements a student may be demonstrating. The students are divided into color coded groups. In her classroom, there are five round tables set up for students to sit three to a table, allowing students to work in small groups during instruction. There is also a horseshoe table she uses as the primary space to work with students individually or in small groups. This classroom arrangement allows her to work with the whole group and with individual students. Despite always seeming to be in a rush, Ms. Lee has a relaxed personality when instructing students, which allows for a stress free instructional time. She never seems to force students to learn, but instead guides them gently with questions. During her lessons, she makes time to work with each student individually making sure the student is focused on one specific next step for improvement.

Teacher 5

Ms. Smith is a veteran teacher of 19 years with this being her 1st year at Southwest Elementary. She is in her late 40s and teaches science and math in her thirdgrade classroom. When she is not with students, she is hurriedly setting up a lab or getting materials ready before students come back to class. She is direct when speaking and not the kind of teacher that makes small talk. Instead, she likes to use discovery and curiosity to keep students interested while they explore learning. Redirection of students often takes the form of questioning them about their experiment, puzzle, or video hook she is using. The classroom is arranged into two large sections. One section has a student
carpet close to the calendar where students sit to do "calendar time" and quick reviews of math concepts. Here, they use small whiteboards to answer questions. Next to the carpet is a small reading area enclosed by bookshelves where students can read while using the novelty of a lap desk to hold their books. On the other side of the room are student desks arranged in five rows with the back row parallel to the Smartboard and the other rows in between the board and back row running perpendicular to the Smartboard. Above the rows, hanging on a piece of string, are several pictures of famous scientists from different fields of study and cultural backgrounds. These are the names of their science groups. At the front corner is a horseshoe table and teacher desk. The Smartboard is mounted in the middle of a long whiteboard that is exposed on each side. The state standards the lessons will address are posted at the front of the room by the whiteboard. Anchor charts supporting math operations are posted on the large windows opposite the entrance.

Principal

Ms. Luthor has been principal at Southwest Elementary for 8 of her 9 years in administration. She is in her mid-50s and likes to wear clothing items that have seasonal patterns. For example, she wears pumpkin patterns during the fall, snowflakes during winter, and flowers for spring. Ms. Luthor often uses her cheerful attire as a conversation starter with younger students who have anxiety staying at school. She uses it to focus their attention on something else other than their anxiety. She works diligently to make the school inviting to both students and staff. Inside the main office, there is a bulletin board for staff events. These events change with the seasons or holidays. The events are fun competitions in which the staff can participate. These events are done to build a fun work environment and alleviate some of the stress the staff may feel throughout the

workday. At the start of each day, the Rise and Shine announcements are done virtually. All classrooms sign in and the class of the day leads the announcements with Ms. Luthor providing any important announcements on attendance, reviewing building procedures, or announcing upcoming events. After morning announcements, she goes to classrooms that have perfect attendance and, with her assistant principal, sings a chant that promotes good attendance with students. Mrs. Luther indicated attendance is also worth up to 11% of the state test score. It is clear that Ms. Luthor sets the tone for what is allowed and not allowed in her school academically and culturally. She is one of only a few elementary principals who have remained at the same building as the lead administrator for 8 years or more. This speaks to her relationships in the community and trust from the district.

Major Themes

Four themes emerged from data analysis: disconnect between gifted processes and district requirements, student success, gifted success, and program challenges. The first theme, disconnect between gifted processes and district requirements is best explained through three sub-themes: gifted identification, gifted professional development, and site plan resources. Each of these themes is explained in detail in the following sections.

Disconnect Between Gifted Processes and District Requirements

Through the analysis of the data including interviews, observations, and document analysis, one of the themes that emerged was a disconnect between the gifted process and district requirements. Southwest Elementary provided required documentation to the district on gifted testing, professional development, and site plan for compliance purposes. Teachers did not receive gifted professional development, and participants' understanding of the gifted identification process was deficient. Despite the school's compliance with district requirements for documentation, there was little evidence that implementation influenced the learning of gifted students.

Gifted Identification

One of the areas of disconnect was apparent in the identification of gifted students. Once a year, during the start of school, students are tested for gifted identification. The policy from the district states:

Children identified as gifted and talented will be offered gifted and talented educational programs directly through the facilities of this district. The parents or guardians of children so identified will be advised in writing of that fact and will be provided an overview of the gifted student educational program offered in this district. (District Website, 2005)

The requirement is further reinforced by the outline of gifted identification found on the district web page in the section of Curriculum, Instruction, & Assessment: Gifted and Talented Learners, which states:

All students in the first grade or new to the district will be given the Naglieri Nonverbal Ability Test-Second Edition (NNAT2) to test for giftedness. A student may also be referred for screening for gifted by a parent/guardian, a teacher or other staff member, the student themselves, or any other individual with knowledge of the student. Students scoring at the 97th percentile or higher will be identified as gifted. (District Website, 2021b)

However, Principal Luthor was the only participant that could outline the basic Southwest Elementary process reported to the district for gifted student enrichment planning at the school. When speaking to Principal Luthor, her tone and body language gave the impression of formality; her statements were delivered with automaticity as she quickly outlined her role as a facilitator for gifted requirements. Principal Luthor stated, "I work to make sure those who have been identified and the teachers know the students that have been identified. Check lesson plans to make sure we have things planned for the kids, for their growth on that."

At the start of the school year, during identification testing of gifted students, the district takes a leading role in setting deadlines and creating the systems to conduct the testing and maintain communication with the site. At Southwest Elementary, the Gifted Champion role was filled by the Instructional Coach. He was required to attend district level meetings with other Gifted Champions, lead testing, ensure ongoing matrix testing, and act as a liaison for any further requirements. When discussing gifted programing at Southwest Elementary, teachers mentioned the identification testing process with a basic working knowledge of the school's adherence to the district requirements of testing for gifted identification. Ms. Smith summed up most of the teacher statements in this regard when she said, in her matter of fact manner, directly and with exasperation, "I know they did testing to see who would qualify. That's all I know." Teachers at Southwest Elementary spoke openly about what they knew of the program or what they did not, but there was an underlying tone of trepidation. Ms. Smith explained what she understood of identification testing in her own grade level:

All I do know is our Instructional Coach did an assessment to see who qualified . .

.. And really, in our whole school, only one student actually qualified from that, but then they used other criteria to identify like eight other ones. And so, we have

three of those in my two classes, but as far as anything else, I just don't know what they are doing. (personal communication, October 21, 2021)

The understanding of the identification process was an element in which the teachers expressed a similar voice. When speaking about gifted programing Ms. Johnson, a member of the Gifted Committee, reiterated Ms. Smith's views:

I know that they have some test or assessment that they have given them. I've had students pulled out to go to it. I have heard talk of a matrix, but I have not seen and I don't know who administers the matrix. (personal communication, October 14, 2021)

While commenting on gifted testing for identification, Ms. Johnson's generally friendly demeanor seemed to overlay a feeling of exasperation. After speaking about the similarities of the required test in this district to another test she gave in a different state, she went on to say, "I'm pretty sure those that missed last year and new to the district were pulled earlier in the school year to go take that. Those results haven't come back for those students."

Ms. Brady was also aware that gifted identification testing was a part of the school's process for identification saying, "Well they're testing the kids, that's one. I don't think the kids were not tested last year and they test everybody." Ms. Brady went on to explain:

I'm not exactly sure but they did the entire grade and that's very fair, that's appropriate. That's a step in the right direction. Don't just pick who you know. Leave the discussion to the teachers to decide who's getting tested that's not right, you test across the board beyond barriers. You know, language barriers, you just

test everyone and see what happens. (personal communication, November 3, 2021)

Another requirement of the gifted process was the ongoing identification of students through the matrix identification process. The ongoing process throughout the year provides another means for students to be identified. Because it is an ongoing process, there is no set due date for completion. The number of gifted students identified by a specific school is posted on the district website for the community. The district also communicates to the community the process of matrix testing through the district web page: Curriculum, Instruction, & Assessment: Gifted and Talented Learners: "Students may also be identified as gifted through multiple criteria which could be a combination of academic test scores, parent and/or teacher recommendation, and NNAT2 scores" (District Website, 2021b).

None of the teachers spoke to their role with this part of gifted identification. Ms. Johnson who also sits on the Gifted Committee for Southwest Elementary said, "I have heard talk of a matrix, but I have not seen and I don't know who administers the matrix." Ms. Smith could only say, "There isn't anyone in third grade that is specifically like qualified, qualified, but using that matrix I guess or whatever there were three using other criteria."

Gifted Professional Development

Another area in which there was a disconnect between actual district processes and requirements was in professional development provided to staff. In addition to the responsibility of administering the required testing, there is required training for staff, which was listed on the gifted site plan for the school. This training covers the basic requirements set in policy, the testing procedures, and explanation of how to maintain records. However, none of the teacher participants mentioned training to increase their capacity to work with gifted students. Three teachers took a wider view of training when talking about gifted training. When addressing the topic of required professional development, Ms. Lee's manner seemed nervous, her eyes scanned side to side as if looking for something. She said, "Not really, maybe a small PD that you could opt into. I think there was one at the beginning when I came to [this district]. They're pretty good about offering those, but that's about it." She went on to say, "Now our principal does try and to have us. We are going through our PD and we are going through the Marzano's and things like that for rigor and things like that, so yea they try." Ms. Brady spoke thoughtfully, taking a moment to reflect on her experience with professional development and working with gifted students:

Over the years, professional development differentiated instruction training, working with gifted and talented teachers, and learning from them how to expand on content so to help them, hmm years of experience so I mean I, I would say probably a lot of professional development and then working with teachers that teach gifted and talented. But I mean it's just knowing the content really well. In California, I taught the highest level of math and just getting really good at how to teach that at the challenge math group. (personal communication, November 3, 2021)

Mr. Green echoed similarly a wide view perspective of professional development by stating he had "been taking a few college classes, most of them have been on general classroom management, and lesson planning it has touch some on scaffolding and higher

level hmm things for gifted students, but nothing really focused." When Ms. Johnson was asked about what training had been provided, she said:

None. With that said, in previous years in previous districts, there have been minor PD forums where you might talk about it a little bit, not a significant amount. A lot of time, the conversation is about the negative behavior that you see from gifted students across the nation; rushing through work, sloppiness. These are normal traits you will see in a good number of gifted children. (personal communication, October 14, 2021)

In addition to the comments from staff, when asked about what training supports are provided to work with gifted and talented students, Ms. Luthor said, with absolute clarity "none."

Site Plan Resources

A third area where a disconnect between district processes and district requirements was evidenced was in the area of allocation of resources. The district requires sites submit a gifted site plan to the district gifted coordinator. This plan is then posted to the district web page for any parent or member of the community to review. The Southwest Elementary site plan was created by the gifted and talented committee of the school which included the instructional coach, several teachers, and a parent who filled out and submitted the document to the district. The site plan listed completion dates of training and possible accommodations at Southwest Elementary. Included on the form were several enrichment options such as book clubs, learning centers, and mentorships. The committee also included STEM as an option of enrichment, but there was no explanation of how any of these opportunities would be implemented at the site. Once the plan is sent to the district, it is uploaded to the district website where any parent, staff member, or community member can review it. Principal Luthor's answers were clear on her view of the gifted program. She spoke reflexively with clear and direct language saying, "It is an enrichment program based on learning standards per grade-level. We use the STEAM lab; we use the Action Based Learning lab, the calm down room, as all spaces to give them spaces to work and learn." Principal Luthor went on to say:

We have a level bookroom so if their reading level, if they're gifted in reading and needing more in reading that bookroom has Reading, Social Studies, Science, and Math does all of the things. STEAM lab offers them an opportunity to do hands on things. They can be gifted in motor development things, you got your ABL lab which works towards that. We also participate in the Y, has come in and team sports, and team activities with that fine motor that they can work on the social skills as well. (personal communication, October 22, 2021)

In contrast, few teachers could name any resources that were connected with the gifted program as mentioned by the site plan or Principal Luthor. When thinking about the resources available for gifted students, teachers had very little to say. Ms. Johnson thought for a moment and then quickly added, "I'm not really aware of resources that are available. Even if I had them available, I don't know if I would have the time or resources to use them very extensively." She further said, "There may be resources out there. I just don't know about them yet. I'm not in a place where I can give time and devotion to that." Ms. Smith's only thought on the matter was, "Well, I know we have our own Instructional Coach. If I had questions I could ask him for help, but other than

that, I'm just not aware of what resources we have." Ms. Lee thought for a moment with a strained, but curious look, saying:

Now I think we have the STEM room, the STEAM room, so you know if they were it would be there. I don't really know of other, anything else around there unless an individual teacher in their room provides it. (personal communication, November 16, 2021)

Neither Mr. Green nor Ms. Brady could name any of the outlined resources included on the site plan.

Student Success

Student success emerged from the data as a second theme; however, student success was primarily focused on efforts to promote the success of underperforming students. Staff at Southwest Elementary had clear systems in place to focus on the progress of low achieving students to higher levels of academic success.

Southwest Elementary school is designated by the State Department of Education as an Additional Targeted Support and Improvement (ATSI) school. There is a clear system to track the success of subgroups focused on in the building English Learners (EL), special education students, and African Americans. The first two groups align to the State assessment standards which are calculated as part of the school's proficiency score. The third group was chosen by the district as a group to be tracked within the district. This third group also includes any student in the building performing below grade-level proficiency. Additionally, improved student attendance is monitored daily because attendance is worth up to 11% of the school's state test score. Attendance data of students by grade-level are reviewed with staff at faculty meetings. This discussion is accompanied with a reminder for teachers to call each student's home when students are absent. When student improvement was discussed, the systems to which participants referred were almost entirely focused on a few key programs and systems for monitoring underperforming students. A new student assessment system, NWEA, has been adopted in the district to identify specific skills students need to progress to grade-level performance.

During one of the weekly ATSI meetings designed to analyze student performance data, Ms. Luthor led the team to analyze data from the NWEA system. The room where the data are analyzed is used as a data room, and the back wall has the three tracked subgroups categorized by grades and performance. In the meeting were several lead teachers, assistant principal, intern assistant principal, instructional coach, and instructional leadership director (ILD) Principal Luthor's supervisor. Just as the meeting was starting, the ILD, an older woman who has a direct and coarse tone, asked a question on overall student achievement and how it could be seen on the system. The team began to look at different ways to answer this question, and once an answer was found and the data reviewed, Principal Luthor asked the teachers present, "How will this improve instruction?" Discussion centered on how a teacher could analyze what students do not understand by specific standards. No questions were asked about students performing above grade-level standards. When there was a realization of good use of data during the meeting, they chanted what they called "church talk," by stating, "We must build a bridge to understanding," while clapping in rhythm. During this meeting, they also looked at the program's ability to break down data by standard, student, and skill the student lacks. The system tracks a student's skill up to grade-level proficiency or better. During this

meeting, the focus was on the three subgroups and the lowest achieving members of those groups. Principal Luthor asked the team, "How do we feel about this?" She then asked, "How does this help newcomers?" Following this question, a discussion ensued on how new understandings based on data analysis could be used for the building and in the classroom. After this discussion, Ms. Luthor encouraged attendees to follow up with the use of this data during PLCs.

The system of tracking students for improvement through the focus on basic understanding of state standards was also observed during classrooms observations. Ms. Johnson's third-grade classroom had 16 students huddled for "carpet time" as she began her reading lesson. She carefully reviewed the state standards in terms of the goal for the day, and the actual standard was posted clearly on the main board. Ms. Johnson had the students rate their understanding with a thumbs up or down before moving on. If a student indicated they did not understand, she reviewed the skill with the whole class. As Ms. Johnson wrote on the small whiteboard, an Assistant came in with three EL students and stayed to assist the students with understanding the lesson as needed. EL students are a part of a tracked and monitored subgroup. The improvement of this group to gradelevel proficiency is measured and reported on state mandated assessments. The assistant never made an attempt to assist any other students with understanding the lesson. All other students were working with the whole group with Ms. Johnson.

During the observation, the focus on monitoring and tracking subgroups further came into focus when the instructional coach and remedial teacher came into the classroom. The instructional coach came in to speak with the EL assistant, pointed at data displayed on his iPad, and looked to one of the students she was with. The assistant nodded and moved back to the three students she was working with. Ms. Johnson now transitioned the students to an academic activity. The students began the activity with Ms. Johnson supporting them as needed. The gifted student picked up quickly while other students struggled to understand. Ms. Johnson spent time supporting the other students while the gifted students waited without an extension activity. As the activity was taking place a remedial teacher came into the room with student data on her clipboard. She showed it to Ms. Johnson and said, "That's still the problem." The remedial teacher gave Ms. Johnson a look of acknowledgment as she left the room. During the lesson, the gifted girl received no different work or instruction. She picked up the game quickly but answered no more than any other student.

The emphasis on focused elements to improve low achieving students could also be seen in Ms. Smith's room. In her room, each student had a small whiteboard on which to respond, as Ms. Smith reviewed the goals for the lesson. The standards are posted to the side of the Smartboard in front of the students. Each of the learning targets was meant to support student progress up to grade-level proficiency on a specific standard. No learning targets or goals were posted to support students above grade-level proficiency. After a short review of factor trees, the students used their small whiteboards to respond to factor tree questions. Ms. Smith began a short Math video in an effort to review what they had just done with factors, then moved the students on to the next topic of instruction. Just before beginning the next lesson, the EL assistant came into the room and began to help the EL students. Students were required to figure out the missing product, using their understanding of factors and skip counting, using a small two column chart. The student who had been identified as gifted moved quickly through his work and

waited without issue for the others. During the lesson, the gifted boy received no different work or instruction. He understood quickly and completed his work first every time the number sets changed. However, he did not help another student, and no specific enhancement was provided to him.

The focus to improve students' test scores on state assessments to grade-level proficiency was observed in every room. In Ms. Brady's classroom, the state standards were posted and attached to the whiteboard on which the Smartboard was hung. As the students came in, she moved students quickly into the lesson after reviewing the goals for the day. Ms. Brady told the students, "This is warm up because we have to move on. This is a noun. This is our second day." She spoke with urgency during the review so they could move to the next lesson. After some practice, she revealed a t-chart of verb agreement. She explained to students, "You're tested on it and tested on it. You have to get this right. I have the standards posted." She continued with the lesson of verb agreement until time to leave.

The monitoring of grade-level goals and instruction focused on the improvement of basic grade-level skills could further be observed in Ms. Lee's classroom. The students in her class were nestled around the horseshoe teacher table with Ms. Lee in the teacher's spot in the middle. Posted on the bulletin board on a poster size sticky pad were the grade-level standards and learning targets. No learning targets or goals were posted that would measure students above grade-level proficiency. Each standard had words written in different colors indicating verbs and subjects in the standard. The posted standards emphasized the focus on improvement from underachievement to grade-level performance. Ms. Lee worked with each student individually, and she allowed them to

use "shoulder partners." As the lesson proceeded, the ILD and Principal Luthor came in and began to look around with pads in hand. They checked on what students were doing and spoke to Ms. Lee about learning goals, taking notes as they left the room. They did not ask if any enrichment activities would be included in the lesson.

Even during times when administrative observers or specialists were not coming into classrooms, the emphasis on essential elements that improve the school's state test score could be observed. In Mr. Green's room, he reviewed goals and had students pull dry erase markers out of their desks to work out problems as they answered questions from their seats. He reviewed place value with students and asked them questions. As he gave problems at higher difficulty levels approaching grade-level skills, he moved around the room to check student understanding. During transition time, Mr. Green asked, "Students are we getting popcorn?" They all answered, "Yes." Mr. Green then asked, "Why do you get that?" The students all answered, "Because we have perfect attendance and spelled out crocodile." The promotion of improved attendance is a tracked and monitored improvement at Southwest Elementary that has direct benefit to the overall state score for the building.

All rooms had a similar pattern of prominently posted standards, multiple learning targets, and assistants working with EL groups of students. None of the rooms provided learning targets or goals that would extend students performing above grade-level proficiency. No specific process was evident to direct higher achieving students. All instruction seemed to focus on monitoring student progress in achieving grade-level goals and target areas. The effort placed on standard improvement practices with a focus on the three main subgroups for Southwest Elementary was clear and felt throughout Southwest

Elementary. Ms. Smith commented, "I just had like eight people on a 'rigor walk' checking target and task alignment. I knew the principal, the LSI people, and the Assistant Superintendent, but I did not know everyone. I'm used to it." Similarly, Ms. Johnson stated, "I don't care about your push on EL, Sped, African American due to your report card." With great frustration showing in her face Ms. Johnson she spoke of an African American girl in her class:

She is being tracked, and we're constantly questioned about growth, but she does not really need the help. I have other students in non-monitored subgroups that could use the help, both students lower and higher. It doesn't seem right to be using all of this time [and] energy because you fall into a subgroup. It has nothing to do with your ability, only that you are in a subgroup that the district wants to track. (personal communication, October 14, 2021)

Additional data support the finding that there is a clear focus on supporting grade-level needs of students, specifically those found in targeted groups. The frustrations mentioned for such a focus were also expressed by Principal Luthor:

We spend too much time testing kids, and not enough time using what we learn about the kids to enhance their learning because we don't have the time, talent, or the resources. We are focused on those kiddos that are not gifted, that are behind, not even gifted per se. The kiddos that are below grade-level expectations. All our time is spent filling achievement gaps and not extending those babies that are ready to fly. (personal communication, October 22, 2021)

Gifted Success

The third theme that emerged was the process for understanding gifted student success. There was no curriculum or sequence of activities specific for gifted instruction that would provide instructional targets or goals. The understanding of success was dependent on the teacher and how they perceived the success of gifted students. The success for gifted students was mostly perceived as maintaining their academic level or leadership abilities. There was, nevertheless, no thought out process, strategy, or monitoring system used for the continuous improvement of gifted students. When asked about what goals were set and how Southwest Elementary knows when they have been reached for gifted students, Principal Luthor stated, "No comment."

All but one teacher participants described a concern with gifted students "hitting a stopping point" in their academic growth. Ms. Johnson recounted the work a teacher has to do to keep gifted students moving forward with their growth:

First, maintaining their academic achievement levels, and some of them are academically below because gifted does not necessarily mean they are academically achieving. So making sure they are doing that. I have had several that you really have to ride herd on them to keep them on task. They are easily bored on things they think they already know it all about. And monitoring they are actually giving their best work to you. One thing I found extremely successful is conferencing with them individually where you talk about their work and what you expect from them. They want to turn in substandard work, they want to get done fast, they want to do the bare minimum, and going back and saying nope this isn't good enough. Doesn't matter what anyone else does. This isn't your best

work. Here is what I want to see from you. (personal communication, October 14, 2021)

Ms. Smith echoed similar concerns with providing challenges to gifted students that led to academic growth while working with the other students in her classroom. While thinking about a current student in her classroom, Ms. Smith stated:

It just seems like everything we do is just easy for him. It might be we might start seeing some behavior issues because of that. I don't know [that] we are challenging him enough because so many of our kids are so low. We are working hard to work with that and that leaves him sitting there going "this is super easy." (personal communication, October 21, 2021)

Ms. Smith went on to say:

I just like to see them make progress and show growth. We can use the I-station and the NWEA data testing and Map testing data to see that they are growing and improving from what they are now. And really, to me, that's just the main goal just to continue to see that growth. A lot of times in the past I mean I've used NWEA at my old school for many years and you can see some of the students that are at a really high level just kinda plateau and stay there instead of continuing up, so I'm hoping we don't see that, we'll see. (personal communication, October 21, 2021)

Mr. Green and Ms. Lee both echoed concerns about academic entropy using the words "flatline" and "stagnate" respectively. Mr. Green explained, "My goals for gifted and talented students is for them to continue to excel and accelerate their growth and not just flatline, because they can get by class easy."

Within the idea of gifted improvement, the teachers often wove in the idea of leadership as a goal for growth among gifted students. Several teachers went on to link leadership as part of the success they have with gifted students. Mr. Green said:

As much as I can within the classroom I try and challenge my gifted kids I try to get them involved in helping other kids learn on a mentor basis. Put them in leadership roles in projects, things like that. (personal communication, November 12, 2021)

To explain this idea of success demonstrated in leadership, Ms. Smith talked about a specific student with whom she was working:

They're able to help other students. One of them in particular, he is kinda of a, he's got the personality to be a leader. That's been helping because he will kinda just naturally go and help other kids. That's successful for him in particular. (personal communication, October 21, 2021)

Ms. Johnson talked about making it a point to move students to lead in her room. She said:

They are academically successful. They turn in good work. The one in my homeroom class is a extremely shy quiet girl. She does not like to talk, share; it's only been in the last two weeks that I'm getting her to actually participate and I'm getting her to come up and do some things take the lead once in a while. The other one is a talker and is absolutely fine with leading a group doing things like that. One of the things I set up in my classroom is the fab four groups, where I have carefully selected groups where I have an academically high student that can read on grade-level and then my very lowest and fill it in between so that everyone has a job and each group can work independently on something we are doing whole group then bring it back to the whole class and be successful doing that. The young lady in my homeroom class that's very uncomfortable to lead out. But she can do it, and I want to push and facilitate her being more outgoing and more comfortable in her abilities regardless of what anyone else's are; and she really has to read for her group. The other young lady in the other class, she has no problem leading out. She is happy being in charge of that group, gladly boss everyone around, give them a job, whatever needs to be done. (personal communication, October 14, 2021)

Several teachers and Principal Luthor viewed these internal processes in the gifted program as an individualized way to find solutions in the building or classroom to meet the needs of gifted students. Principal Luthor explained the direction provided by the district: "They test for us or they test to help identify the kids, but once they are done with the testing it is up to the individual building to meet those needs." The teachers' views are that the inclusion of enrichment activities as part of the current program for gifted students was purely based on individual teachers in their classrooms without much connection between each other. Ms. Brady stated, "We don't have a program, and it doesn't meet the needs. I mean it's all individual."

Program Challenges

The final theme that emerged from data analysis included the perceived program challenges that teachers face in meeting the needs of gifted students. The systems for academic improvement at Southwest Elementary focus on underperforming students. Only random success with gifted students could be accomplished by individual teachers. Every teacher and administrator recognized a lack of clear programing for gifted and talented students. All interview participants indicated there was no specific program for gifted and talented students they knew of, and none of them included enrichment activities as part of any gifted program at Southwest Elementary. Principal Luthor also shared this belief. The teachers and the principal were forthright about the need for a program led by a teacher dedicated specifically to gifted students in some capacity, either full time or as a pullout. Principal Luthor said, in regard to the gifted program at Southwest Elementary, "It struggles because each; just like every kid they all need something different. Without a full time gifted teacher, you really can't guarantee you're meeting the needs, even with a teacher you can't guarantee you're meeting the needs." Principal Luthor went on to say:

They don't have a full-time teacher so we know that every single week we know that there is something specifically direct for them so they can direct their own learning. You are at the mercy of the state mandated curriculum, standards all those things. I don't have anyone that is just dedicated just to them. (personal communication, October 22, 2021)

Ms. Johnson made it clear there was no specific program at Southwest Elementary for gifted students, and she emphasized there was no staff member assigned to pull students for focused support. Ms. Johnson stated the following:

I think it's lacking. I think they would benefit from some kind of pullout, the same way you remediate with many students, and if they benefit from pulling out and doing something a little different, a little something extra, a little more rigorous, more hands on involved. (personal communication, October 14, 2021) Ms. Johnson continued her description:

I think that opportunity to work with other kids who also excel in a more closed environment where they could free think a little more, think outside the box more, given the opportunity to explore things they are interested in with other kids who are like minded and who also excel. I think would be a real benefit to some of those kids that are in our classes. (personal communication, October 14, 2021)

Ms. Smith explained what she would like to see for all gifted students at Southwest Elementary. Ms. Smith said:

I would like to see there be something for them even though there's not that many students in the school. It seems like we should be; there should be something to help target them and help to improve their, to help them show growth and all of that. Right now I just don't see anything. So really if I'm going to add anything it's like, it would be nice if there was something in place that we could use to help them. (personal communication, October 21, 2021)

Ms. Brady indicated a belief that a full-time teacher every day was the best way to meet the needs of gifted students; however, she summed up the feeling of the other teachers when she said, "There's no gifted and talented teacher. There's no teacher, there's no classroom, there's no time for them to be pulled out."

Summary

Chapter IV provided a presentation of the data collected and themes for this study. This chapter described the school, participants, and gifted program under study. Chapter V will present answers to the research questions, discussion, and implications.

CHAPTER V

FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The national accountability standard of No Child Left Behind (NCLB) created a previously unmatched standard of accountability for student performance through highstakes testing. Although expectations of NCLB have improved the performance of many students who are considered "at risk," demonstration of success on high-stakes exams does not always meet the needs of gifted and talented students (Fisher & Frey, 2012; Hertberg- Davis, & Callahan, 2008; Kyburg et al., 2007). The Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA), the legislation that replaced NCLB, made little improvement to focus on gifted students (ESSA, 2015; Kaul & Davis, 2018). Although some gifted classrooms flourished under NCLB, others have not under ESSA (Fisher & Frey, 2012; Hertberg-Davis, & Callahan, 2008; Tofel-Grehl et al., 2018).

Chapter V presents the findings of the study. Each research question is answered with supporting data to provide a deeper understanding of each question. Following, the results are explained through the lens of systems theory for each of the research questions. Next, the conclusions of the study are presented, and the implications for practice, research, and theory are outlined. Finally, a summary of the study is presented.

Statement of Purpose

The purpose of this case study is to explore teacher and administrator perceptions

regarding how the current high-stakes policy environment has influenced the teaching of gifted and talented students within a low-performing school engaged in academic improvement.

Research Questions

The following research questions guided the study:

Overarching Question: From a systems perspective, what are the perceptions, in this school, of teachers and administrators involved in a gifted program of the influence of high-stakes accountability on the learning experiences of gifted and talented students?

- 1. How do teachers and an administrator of gifted students perceive the processes that support learning for gifted students in this school?
- 2. What are teachers' and an administrator's perceptions of the resources or inputs provided for the education of gifted students in this school?
- 3. How do teachers and an administrator of gifted students perceive their outputs, under the high-stakes environment in this school?
- 4. How is feedback utilized regarding the teaching and learning of gifted students utilized in this school?

Summary of Findings

Research Question 1: How do teachers and an administrator of gifted students perceive the processes that support learning for gifted students in this school?

Although the district had clearly defined expectations for meeting the needs of gifted students, Southwest Elementary did not have a strong or well defined process for enhancing gifted students learning. Principal Luthor described gifted support as a series of possible enrichment activities a teacher could use. Teachers recognized the fact that

the school had no clearly defined gifted program and only spoke to the elements of the gifted process they understood. The teachers could not make the same level of connections between gifted students and the enrichment process that Principal Luthor stated existed in Southwest Elementary. One of the foundational aspects of the gifted process in Southwest Elementary was the identification of gifted students. Understanding how identification of gifted students occurs in Southwest Elementary is a key part of gifted learning and enrichment. This understanding was lacking among all teacher participants.

When asked about the gifted program at Southwest Elementary, the perception of all teachers was that no specific process to support gifted students existed. Principal Luthor perceived her role as providing for the required enrichment activities listed on the gifted site plan submitted to the district for public review on the district website. However, because no specific implementation plan exists to provide support for gifted students, findings suggest Southwest Elementary meets the most basic requirements set by the district without intentional planning to unilaterally support gifted learning. A plan to ensure enrichment activities exists, but the plan seems to be developed to meet district requirements rather than to create an action plan to meet student needs.

The main focus of understanding the teachers had for any part of the gifted process was the testing and identification of students. Although teachers may understand it was occurring and it had the purpose of identifying students in their classrooms, there was little connection to the process and connection to the role teachers play in planning day-to-day activities for gifted learners. Even within the process of identification of gifted students, teachers were faintly aware of their part in the matrix testing. Ms.

Johnson, a member of the gifted committee, did not understand the value of the matrix testing, nor did she and other teachers have an understanding of the ongoing part they play in the process. Ms. Lee indicated the instructional coach took care of identification. Teachers viewed this process as separate from their daily responsibilities.

Another area found lacking at Southwest Elementary is teachers planning for every lesson with their gifted students in mind. This neglected planning was in addition to a school wide focus on learning needs of underperforming students. Observations during class meetings support the understanding that administrators and other observers were specifically looking for evidence of teacher support of the three categories of students identified as needing additional support. There was no indication that administrators were seeking evidence of planning to meet the needs of gifted students. The only support teachers received was the identification of gifted students; however, little support was available to assist teachers in meeting the needs of gifted students in their classrooms.

Additional lack of processes to support learning needs of gifted students was found, in that, gifted and talented professional development was not a focus of Southwest Elementary. Principal Luthor provided no opportunity specific to gifted and talented professional development; this forced teachers to make connections between professional training not focused on gifted students to meet the needs of gifted students. Mr. Green used his current classes in college that covered a range of instruction topics, yet he had no specific training to support gifted students' learning. Ms. Brady's called upon her experiences from a variety of states, districts, and even different schools to understand the needs of gifted students. Ms. Johnson also viewed experiences she gained at previous

districts as serving her at Southwest Elementary. Her experience with professional development was related more to the quality of work and behavior of gifted students. In regards to professional development, teachers focused on taking the professional development they had received in any capacity and applying it to the process of supporting gifted students.

The supports for student learning and academic monitoring at Southwest Elementary have been developed to improve learning for students underperforming academically or in targeted subgroups. Gifted students underperforming academically have access to processes developed to assist students in attaining grade-level proficiency. Ms. Luthor and Ms. Smith both mentioned the use of the NWEA system to help identify gifted students and apply needed enrichments to support their learning. However, there was no use of this system to include tracking of gifted students achieving above gradelevel performance to introduce enrichments to them. Furthermore, any use of enrichments with gifted students is random with no monitoring from administration.

Research Question 2: What are teachers' and an administrator's perceptions of the resources or inputs provided for the education of gifted students in this school?

The primary source of inputs coming from the district for gifted and talented students was in the form of gifted site plan requirements Southwest Elementary had to fulfill. Principal Luthor discussed the support of the gifted program in terms of the enrichments named on the site plan. She described the district as having detached involvement outside of the requested documents. This is similar to her own detachment from the gifted program. Although the enrichment activities of STEM, ABL lab, and others were indeed at Southwest Elementary in the form of a dedicated area, their use was

not monitored or planned. When speaking with Ms. Lee, she and many participants struggled to make a connection between the named enrichments activities and their support for gifted students. Ms. Johnson, a member of the gifted committee, could not name any resources and admitted she would not have the time to use them if she knew of any. The enrichment activities were developed from the input received through district requirements of site planning. The district's approval of the plan was an acknowledgment that the site could expend manpower, time, and equipment to create a program with the enrichments. However, there was little evidence to show thoughtful planning for their use. Furthermore, lesson plan templates provided by the district had space and opportunity for planning enrichment activities but there was no visible, discussed, or deliberate planning schedule for the use of these enrichments activities. The use of enrichment activities was not reviewed at faculty meetings when discussing student success nor was it mentioned by supervisors or staff during student performance meetings. Principal Luthor and several teachers described gifted student success as a function of an individual teacher's responsibility to plan for gifted students. This includes the planning of any enrichment resources for instruction. The analysis of all information would indicate participants viewed gifted resources as an afterthought of practice.

Additionally, when discussing the provided resources for gifted students, every participant recognized and spoke to the lack of resources for gifted students. Participants described a need for a specific time and teacher to instruct gifted students. They viewed this need as a way to provide consistency of instruction but also an opportunity for gifted students to work with other gifted students. Principal Luthor spoke about the randomness of instruction for gifted students and the need for a full-time teacher that could provide

the individualized needs of gifted students daily. Due to Ms. Brady's own personal and professional experiences, she believed gifted students should be provided a full-time inclusive atmosphere for them to learn within. The idea of an inclusive atmosphere was shared by Ms. Johnson. She thought a teacher and a scheduled gifted class time was needed for gifted students' growth. She believed a pullout class would be best for gifted students because they needed time to work and explore with other gifted students. Findings from this study indicate that students are not currently receiving this type of support.

Research Question 3: How do teachers and an administrator of gifted students perceive their outputs, under the high-stakes environment in this school?

Southwest Elementary is a school highly focused on the improvement of state test scores for underperforming students with every part of the day focused on the results of these upcoming tests. Teachers' lesson plans have students grouped by remediation skill, meetings reviewed improvements on tracked subgroups, allocation of teacher assistance to support tracked subgroups, site based data monitoring reviews done with district supervisors, and scheduled meetings for teachers and leadership teams to assess improvement data weekly to provide a process of improvement. These processes were established to produce academic improvement on state testing for underperforming students. Principal Luthor's statement, "All our time is spent filling achievement gaps and not extending those babies that are ready to fly," underscores the fact that tracked student groups and improvement data points to meet state test standards are the perceived valued outputs.

In comparison, the teachers identified growth as a valued output for gifted students but with less clearly defined outputs or processes than those of tracked subgroups and low achieving students. When asked about what goals were set for gifted students Principal Luthor gave "no comment" as a reply indicating that little time was spent determining what outputs were planned for gifted students in Southwest Elementary. Given more time, she indicated gifted students should improve in the strength of their gifted ability to achieve their academic success, but she did not indicate a goal or targeted output for gifted students. She emphasized students being able to develop abilities in the enrichment activities listed in the gifted site plan. Ms. Smith discussed the ability to use the academic tracking process to monitor gifted students' movement to academic growth, but no teacher was observed using this method to plan for gifted students. Imbedded in the conversations of growth was the underlining idea that growth must be developed with gifted students to prevent any plateauing of academic gains. The growth of gifted students as an output was described by teachers as a prevention of academic "stagnation."

The growth of gifted students was not limited to academic growth. For gifted students, there was also the idea of growth for a less quantifiable skill of leadership. Leadership growth was also viewed as a skill to improve and therefore, a valued output of gifted students for which teachers expended work. Teachers accomplished the improvement of this skill by assigning the gifted student to lead, mentor, or support a group of students, less academically capable, for a specific task. For example, Ms. Johnson described directly moving a shy gifted student to work in a more lead capacity in an assigned group to grow the student's leadership abilities. The idea of gifted students developing leadership through facilitating, and leading groups was a part of gifted growth and perceived outputs of the teachers. However, the measurement of the output was based solely on teacher observations.

Research Question 4: How is feedback utilized regarding the teaching and learning of gifted students utilized in this school?

Principal Luthor assumed a primary role in communicating the feedback that was used by teachers to affect learning. She has developed and put in place programs and processes to support student academic growth for academically underperforming students. These processes focus on goals based on state test score feedback but the goals are not designed to improve those students performing above grade-level proficiency. Working for 8 years at Southwest Elementary enabled Principal Luthor to develop processes in the building that can adapt to test score feedback, yet she has not developed a process to use gifted student data for improvement.

The most substantial use of feedback through the embedded systems occurs with any gifted student that is EL, special education, African American, or underperforming for grade-level content. These students will be tracked and receive specific corrective instructional actions if they are underperforming. In lesson plans and observations, teachers analyze data by content from internal collection systems and design lessons to meet the needs of tracked subgroups and underperforming students. During the ATSI data meeting with Principal Luthor, PLC teams provide student information to the principal and lead teachers to analyze. This information is analyzed by the group and additional monitoring of programs supplies information on tracked subgroups and low performing students. This team then provides the information back to the PLC teams.

During this review, the same interventions and supports will be provided to gifted students performing below grade-level in a content area. Once those students are performing at or above grade-level they are removed from the supports. There is no external feedback or internal monitoring to improve gifted students above grade-level. With no external feedback or internal monitoring, the application of enrichments to improve gifted students' instruction is based on each teacher. A teacher may schedule enrichment activities or may not all year.

Gifted identification is an important external feedback received by Southwest Elementary. The completion of this requirement is reviewed with principals during their evaluation, and failure to complete gifted identification testing can result in negative feedback. The test results identifying gifted students are provided to the district and teachers at Southwest Elementary. Feedback from the district is to inform students and parents of students' gifted status and the general plan of gifted programing created for students at Southwest Elementary, as stated in district policy. However, with no processes in place to guide gifted instruction individual teachers plan gifted instruction as they decide. The most common practice associated with gifted students across participants was grouping them into positions that allow them to facilitate learning activities with other students who are of lower academic level than themselves. Teachers used this as a way to improve the leadership and mentoring abilities of gifted students. Despite this being the most often used learning strategy with gifted students, there was no building wide goal or standard for the use of this strategy. It was measured entirely by teacher observation with no direct feedback from administration on the outcome of using this strategy.

Discussion

Theoretical Framework

This study utilizes systems theory to explain the influence of high-stakes accountability on the learning experiences of gifted and talented students. Each of the subheadings below align with a specific research question to explain the answer to that research question through the lens of the theoretical framework. Systems theory can be applied to explain connections within the school and how they interact with the experiences of students (Bryan et al., 2007; Lewis, 2005). The systems approach allows for the examination of the inputs, processes, outputs, environment, and feedback to the system (IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002). All "open systems import some form of energy from the external environment" (Katz & Kahn, 1978, p. 23). Inputs enter into a public school in multiple ways such as Title I funds, assessments, staff values, staff perceptions of teaching, and program initiatives (IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002). The "systems such as schools use four kinds of inputs or resources from the environment: human resources, financial resources, physical resources, and information resources" (Lunenburg, 2017, p. 32). Processes take place within a school through the operation of policies, procedures, mission statements, instructional strategies, and organizations that examine inputs (IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002; Owens & Valesky, 2015). The outputs of the system can be viewed in state assessment results, grade promotion, teacher's advocacy for the school, student ability to problem solve, teacher's job satisfaction, and students prepared for further education (King & Frick, 1999; IOM, NRC, & CAIRE, 2002; Lewis, 2005; Owens & Valesky, 2015). The element of environment can be described as, "the environment surrounding the school/school district includes the social, political, and

economic forces that impinge on the organization. The environment in the open system model takes on added significance today in a climate of policy accountability" (Lunenburg, 2017, p. 33).

The feedback to a system can often be viewed as input resulting from the output of the system (Senge, 2006; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). This could be positive or negative feedback on the processes or outputs from the system (Kast & Rosenzweig, 1972; von Bertalanffy, 1950/2008). The systems lens can provide a deeper understanding of the experiences of teachers and administrators in a school through examining the interactions within this system (Owens & Valesky, 2015). Understanding how the individual perceives and acts in a system that has been influenced by high-stakes accountability standards and requirements can elucidate how individuals in the system perceive the learning experiences of gifted and talented students.

Research Question 1: Processes at Southwest Elementary that Support Learning for Gifted Students

The process element of systems theory is the point in the system where the input of resources into the system are processed or converted into something else (Katz & Kahn, 1978; Lunenburg, 2017). It is during this element of the system that inputs or resources into the system must begin to change within the system (Katz & Kahn, 1978; Lunenburg, 2017). For a school, the processing can be done by groups such as departments, committees, or individuals (Katz & Kahn, 1978; Lunenburg, 2017). The end result of any process within the system will be the output from the system (Katz & Kahn, 1978; Lunenburg, 2017). Looking at Southwest Elementary as a system, the lead agent for the process of change is Principal Luthor. As Lunenburg (2017) stated, "The school administrator's job involves combining and coordinating these various resources to attain the school's goals-learning for all" (p. 32).

Southwest Elementary did not have a strong or well defined process for gifted students. Principal Luthor viewed gifted supports as a series of possible enrichment activities that any teacher could use. Despite having created a gifted committee that would develop and focus on a plan of learning for all gifted students at the school; the committee had, in function, become a process for completing the task of reporting gifted documents back to the district. When asked about the gifted program at Southwest Elementary, the perception of all teachers was that no program to support gifted students existed. Teachers had little connection to the role they have in planning and gifted student development. Teachers understood to various degrees that identification through testing was occurring; however, they could see limited value in it. Once a student was identified as gifted the next phase of the process was the use of enrichment activities to improve gifted instruction learning. This goal originated from the district, and it was demonstrated in policy and posted as public information. However, Principal Luthor had not connected resources into a process that created a consistent system for gifted programing. The lack of processes extended to professional development for gifted instruction and instruction presented to gifted students. Principal Luthor did provide professional development, however none of it specific to the needs of gifted students. Furthermore, the process for academic improvement focused on underperforming students. Teachers and Principal Luther could clearly define these processes, but could not connect them to gifted students performing above grade-level performance standards.

Furthermore, an element promoted by the gifted site plan for Southwest Elementary was the idea that gifted students would receive enrichments as part of the process of the gifted program. Principal Luther had developed the ability for teachers to use these enrichments, however, she had not developed a process for consistent scheduling or monitoring use of these activities. The process for gifted instruction was developed and planned for at the teacher level with no real involvement of the principal. **Research Question 2: Resources or Inputs Provided for the Education of Gifted**

Students at Southwest Elementary

Inputs enter the system in different ways before being acted upon by the process of the system Katz and Kahn (1978) explained, "Open systems import some form of energy from the external environment. The cell receives oxygen from the bloodstream; the body similarly takes in oxygen from the air and food from the external world" (p. 23). They further explain, "Similarly, social organizations must draw renewed supplies of energy from other institutions, or people, or the material environment. No social structure is self-sufficient or self-contained" (Katz & Kahn, 1978, p. 23).

A source of inputs for gifted students to Southwest Elementary was the district requirements. These requirements help to ensure gifted students are identified and a process of instructional enrichments are in place for the students. Principal Luthor used the required site based gifted committee to complete all gifted documents and submit them to the district. The site plan, created by the gifted committee ensures that enrichment activities exist at Southwest Elementary and the district's approval of the plan is an acknowledgment that the site could move forward on the use of manpower, time, and equipment to provide enrichments to gifted students. However, the processes
connecting gifted students to these enrichment activities is based on individual teachers including them during instruction.

The largest resource or input used with gifted students is that of the funds and manpower used to create the process for tracking and intervention for any students in the tracked subgroups or underperforming. Those gifted students below performance levels would receive all the funded processes for intervention in place at Southwest Elementary. Gifted students above performance levels for their grade benefit from the individual instructional practices of their teachers and any enrichments used during instruction. Enrichment activities are resources available to teachers for the instruction of gifted students. These resources are funded by the district, community partners, or grants. However, many of the teacher participants could not demonstrate consistent use of the enrichment activities in their instruction. Participants also stated the enrichment activities were not sufficient for a gifted program as defined by participants. There was a clear perception more resources were needed beyond enrichments. Some participants wanted a full-time teacher allocated for gifted students. Others wanted to ensure a specific time for gifted students to all participate together in a pullout class. Either plan would require more resources input into the Southwest Elementary system.

Research Question 3: Outputs for Gifted Students Under the High-Stakes Testing Environment at Southwest Elementary

All open systems must export outputs to the environment. According to Luneburg (2017):

It is the administrator's job to secure and use inputs to the schools, transform them-while considering external variables-to produce outputs. In school organizations, outputs are attainment of goals or objectives of the school district and are represented by the products, results, outcomes, or accomplishments of the system. (p. 33)

Southwest Elementary is a school highly focused on the output of state testing with multiple supports during the day focused on the improvement of the results for the upcoming tests. The perception of teachers and Principal Luthor is that demonstrating improvement on state testing assessments is the most critical output. There is a concentrated effort to monitor classrooms and plan instruction specific to improvement toward grade-level performance. This focus provides supports only to those gifted students performing below grade-level. Once these students reach grade-level performance, the supports are removed because the focus output of grade-level performance is reached. The use of state test scores to focus on improvement to gradelevel standards creates instructional goals that are less challenging for gifted students, which does not improve their academic potential.

All participants identified growth as a valued output for gifted students. However, this goal was stated with less clear terms than those of tracked subgroups and low achieving students. Teachers described the idea of growth as an output for gifted students to prevent them from reaching a plateau where they neither failed nor improve. There was no clearly defined growth goal for gifted students to demonstrate a successful output. Teachers also described leadership as a skill gifted students needed to improve. Teachers stated they had gifted students take on lead, facilitator, or mentor roles with other students as a strategy to improve leadership skills. The measurement for this output was based on the teacher's informal observations.

Research Question 4: The Feedback Loop and Learning of Gifted Students at Southwest Elementary

The environment is what exists outside the system. Lunenburg (2017) explained, "The environment surrounding the school/school district includes the social, political, and economic forces that impinge on the organization. The environment in the open systems model takes on added significance today in a climate of policy accountability" (p. 33). The external environment in which the system is positioned provides feedback to the system (Katz & Kahn, 1978; Lunenburg, 2017). Feedback supplies needed information back to the system Katz and Kahn (1978) clarified, "The simplest type of informational input found in all systems is negative feedback. Information feedback of a negative kind enables the system to correct its deviations from course" (p. 26).

Southwest Elementary school is designated an ATSI school by the state department of education. This designation indicates a deviation from standard or average grade-level growth expected based on the state department's tracked student groups in the building as a whole. This provides feedback from the external environment that receives the greatest focus at the school. Additionally, the school district indicated this feedback should be focused on by ensuring district leaders spend time discussing and reviewing the school's assessment data based on the need for improvement to grade-level standards. Principal Luthor has taken a key part in communicating the importance of student performance through the development of processes and interventions to support student growth towards grade-level proficiency. This focus on specific feedback from the external environment creates an internal system that provides only limited contact with gifted students. Gifted students in the tracked subgroups are monitored, and those who

fall below grade-level expectation in performance will receive all interventions Southwest Elementary has to offer, for academic improvement. Gifted students who perform above grade-level expectations receive enrichment only based on the individual teacher's planning for enrichments. There is no meaningful statistical gain for the advanced improvement of small numbers of gifted students on the state report card. Therefore, there is no meaningful feedback from the external environment to the school for gifted students.

At Southwest Elementary, once gifted students have been identified teachers are responsible for planning enrichment activities. Additionally, teachers use leading, facilitating, and mentoring student groups in the classroom to improve leadership abilities of gifted students. Nevertheless, there was no feedback on the successful use of enrichment or leadership growth strategies, nor was there feedback on the minimal use of gifted identification data. Currently, teachers create their own gifted programing without feedback or any clear process to monitor for improvement.

Conclusions

The findings from this study indicate Southwest Elementary, as a system, strongly emphasizes reaching state mandated proficiency on high-stakes testing, primarily for underperforming students. However, findings from this study support a lack of implementation of processes to advance learning for gifted students. Although Southwest Elementary School fulfills district requirements for identifying gifted students, no processes of support to enhance their learning above grade-level were evident. In explanation, findings from this study suggest the national accountability standard of both NCLB (2001) and ESSA (2015), which have created a focus on underperforming students on high-stakes testing, have overridden any effort to enhance educational outcomes for gifted students in this school. Findings from this study support understandings in the literature regarding the effects of high-stakes accountability standards that have necessitated teachers and administrators to decide which group of students receive priority access to limited resources (ESSA, 2015). At Southwest Elementary School, resources are primarily utilized to support the needs of underperforming students with little to no allocation of resources exists to support advancement of gifted student learning. Although NCPS created policies and processes designed to meet the academic needs of all students, little monitoring of gifted students suggests gifted student progress is not a primary concern at Southwest Elementary.

An explanation of these findings may lie in the fact that, after the previous years' state test scores, the State Department of Education designated Southwest Elementary as an ATSI school. Feedback from the external environment of the community and district office also communicated a need for Southwest Elementary to improve its test scores. In response, the site took an active role in monitoring the improvement of low achieving students. District and site administration were involved in data meetings and classroom visits to evaluate progress on an ongoing basis. Principal Luthor integrated district policy into the regularly scheduled data meetings and classroom visits. Conversations during data meetings focused on students' growth toward grade-level proficiency. Furthermore, Principal Luthor directed Title I funds to obtain teacher assistants to work with EL students daily in all classrooms to improve their grade-level proficiency. Principal Luthor also ensured a strong focus on increasing the attendance of students through daily celebrations with students and weekly attendance data updates with staff at various

meetings. Increasing grade-level proficiency for low performing students, EL students, and the improvement of attendance are all important markers that NCPS utilized to increase their primary output: student test scores at Southwest Elementary. Evidence from this study suggested teachers at Southwest Elementary are closely connected to each process working to improve the proficiency of low performing students.

In contrast to evidence supporting resource allocation to improving test scores for underperforming students, the system for the enrichment of gifted and talented students did not demonstrate the same level of emphasis. Although NCPS created a policy to guide the academic improvement of gifted students and Southwest Elementary developed a process to identify gifted students, there was no system in place for monitoring the implementation of gifted policy requirements nor did teachers take an active role in ongoing gifted identification. In fact, teachers did not perceive any gifted program actually existed at Southwest Elementary. This finding was observed in the lack of planning for enrichment lessons for gifted students. Principal Luthor was not observed directing resources, acquiring resources, or expending funds to directly create a meaningful process to support the gifted program at Southwest Elementary.

At Southwest Elementary the goal for gifted programing, stated to both the district and community, was to provide planned enrichment activities for gifted students' academic improvement. However, there was no building wide goal clearly defined for gifted student outputs. During data meetings, faculty meetings, and lesson planning there was no emphasis on gifted enrichment. The goal of using enrichment activities and lessons to improve the academics of gifted students had no cohesive system in the school to accomplish this as an output. In contrast to system-wide support for meeting the needs

of underperforming students, the gifted process at Southwest Elementary is independent of district and site administrative support. Findings from this study suggest individual teachers are expected to determine their own means to meet the needs of gifted students. However, these expectations are not communicated to teachers, and no resources are provided to teachers to meet the needs of gifted students. This finding stands in stark contrast to other curricular programs at NCPS as there is no other curricular program in NCPS that gives the sites full control over the implementation and creation of curriculum. Core content areas and elective courses have outlined curriculums and goals. Special education has clearly defined plans and goals.

As a result of no implementation of gifted processes at Southwest Elementary beyond identification of gifted students, it follows logically that the learning needs of gifted students have not been met in this school. This finding is important because evidence from the National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented (Renzulli & Park, 2002) suggests that gifted students are strongly represented among high school drop outs. Further, estimates suggest that fifty percent of gifted high school students actually perform below their potential and are at risk of failing (Ryan & Coneybeare, 2013). Studies have also found a link between unchallenging curriculum, boredom, and dropping out of school (Ryan & Coneybeare, 2013). The evidence in this study that there is no established program to enrich gifted students' learning suggests that these students may be in danger of long term educational consequences if their needs are not met. Not only is their talent likely to be underdeveloped, these students' academic growth may be stunted due to boredom and lack of allocated resources. A challenging curriculum as part of a gifted program that monitors gifted students is vital to prevent negative outcomes in gifted students.

The perception among the participants was the need for additional resources to create a meaningful program for gifted students. Findings from this study suggest that at Southwest Elementary school under the current policy environment, with its emphasis on high-stakes accountability testing, has diverted resources away from students who are identified as gifted, resulting in inequity in meeting the needs of gifted students. While underperforming students have been historically marginalized (Hung et al., 2020; Thompson & Allen, 2012), findings from this study suggest that a focus on bringing underperforming students up to grade-level has resulted in marginalization of gifted students in this school. This finding is especially concerning because the talent of some of the brightest students in this school is not being developed. With the current legislation, "Every Student Succeeds," findings from this study suggests that success, in this school, means grade-level performance. However, one must question whether gradelevel performance for gifted students is actually a sign of "success" when their potential is limited by lack of programming. This finding is important because it suggests that, once a student has reached grade-level proficiency at Southwest Elementary, efforts are diverted toward other students who are underperforming, leaving student skills and competencies severely underdeveloped.

Implications

Implications for Practice

The gifted enrichment plan was not well defined at Southwest Elementary. The enrichment activities that were in place had no means to monitor or track improvements for gifted students. The procedures for tracking low performing student groups were well defined and constantly monitored. However, with processes focused on attaining the average level of student performance, it overshadowed the needs of those students working above grade-level. Students who easily obtained higher levels became less important. Participants in this study felt it was essential to include gifted students in the tracked groups of students and monitor their performance levels.

Moving forward at Southwest Elementary the participants felt supporting gifted students in equitable ways, similar to the way they identify needs of low performing students and designing an education plan to promote growth, would provide better instructional service and help gifted students reach their academic potential. A major factor lacking from the gifted processes in this school was intentionality of implementing a system of support to meet the needs of gifted students. By providing gifted students similar supports as those given to underperforming students, Southwest Elementary would increase the involvement of all teachers in the gifted processes. Due to this involvement, gifted students would be monitored and tracked routinely allowing teachers to plan for ways to further advance the ability of gifted students, instead of simply providing opportunities for "leadership" or tutoring underperforming peers. Additionally, a plan to provide a specific teacher to work with and monitor the growth of gifted students is needed to assist in providing the missing supports for gifted students. These supports can be provided in much the same way interventionists work with underperforming students, or special education teachers work with special needs students.

These strategies are similar to what is already in place and used throughout many school districts when working with students demonstrating below grade-level

performance. By adding this same level of intentionality to the processes for gifted education Southwest Elementary could track the success and failures of its program through measurable outputs. This information would be a critical step forward in refining the allocation of funds and other resources in an equitable way that produces positive academic results for all students at Southwest Elementary.

Implications for Research

This study added to understandings in the literature regarding how the high-stakes testing environment has influenced learning opportunities for gifted students in one district in the Midwest. Though not generalizable, these findings are important because they may have long term implications regarding future societal contributions of some of the brightest students in NCPS. It is likely high-stakes accountability mandates have had a similar influence for gifted students across the United States. Additional research is needed to understand the wide-spread effects of high-stakes accountability mandates and their implications for gifted students. Particularly since at Southwest Elementary the "Every Student Succeeds" Act seems to have resulted in a marginalization of gifted students.

At Southwest Elementary there was no intentionality in the design of the systems and processes for gifted students. Additional research could specifically examine a school with an enrichment gifted program that applies processes and systems to its gifted program similar to the systems and processes implemented with underperforming students at Southwest Elementary. This could provide findings important to understanding how support processes interact with gifted students. This research may provide a better understanding of which processes best support gifted students.

Furthermore, the focus at Southwest Elementary to improve underperforming students coming from the external environment at the district level resulted in gifted student marginalization. Further research exploring the district as a system and the outputs and inputs connecting from the district central office to the schools it leads could reveal schools successfully working with gifted students under the same conditions and why they are successful. Such a study would also allow for the examination of the district's connections to the state level offices and the influence the state office may have throughout the system of the district.

Implications for Theory

Systems theory was used to describe connections within an urban elementary school. This study has added to the use of systems theory by examining an urban elementary school engaged in gifted instruction and school improvement within an external environment of high-stakes testing. The learning processes differed for student groups as input from the external environment focused on district priorities. This study shows how the theory can illuminate processes connecting different learning outputs within the same building.

Summary

This chapter included findings from each research question of the study. It continued with an examination of research questions through the lens of systems theory and a review of the implications for practice, research, and theory was provided. This study indicates that Southwest Elementary, as a system, emphasizes reaching state mandated proficiency on high-stakes testing, focused on underperforming students. Principal Luthor dedicated funding, staffing, and designed processes to support

underperforming students. The teachers at Southwest Elementary had clear processes to follow and support the academic improvement of underperforming students. Additionally, curriculum, monitoring, and training all designed to focus on the needs of underperforming students are in place. Furthermore, the teachers had a clear understanding of how the processes in the school worked to support underperforming students. Teachers could immediately identify students in need of these supports and provide them to the student consistently.

However, the singular focus to improve underperforming students at Southwest Elementary prevented the development of gifted processes within the school. Few resources are directed to the gifted program. There is no curriculum, no goals, no planning, and no data monitored that would advance gifted students beyond grade-level proficiency. Participants demonstrated concern that gifted students would become bored with work or fail to progress academically, yet there is no cohesive plan to challenge these students. The finding of the study suggests that individual teachers are expected to determine their own means to meet the needs of gifted students. The lack of a thorough program has created an atmosphere in which gifted students' competencies are underdeveloped. This is compounded in a district in which students were learning from home for over a year due to the pandemic. During this time the student lost academic growth and resources. For example, teachers were limited in their ability to identify gifted students, access to school resources, hands on experiments, interactions with academic peers, and teachers' ability to use teaching moments as they occurred were all limited in the prior school year. These issues made it important in the current school year to reengage all students learning. However, the lack of intentional gifted systems and a

focus on underperforming students marginalized gifted students at Southwest Elementary.

Even though Principal Luthor is well respected and successful in the district, the lack of clear systems for gifted students has resulted in inequity for gifted students. The findings of this study highlight the need to ensure gifted students are not marginalized, especially in low performing schools where a high degree of focus is on raising students to grade-level proficiency. The findings of this study suggest the "Every Student Succeeds" Act has resulted in the marginalization of gifted students. This has created an equity issue, in which underperforming students receive the majority of intentionally planned resources and systems that gifted students cannot access. If every student is to succeed, schools must embed systems that provide support for all students. Otherwise, the lack of academic challenge may cause students with the highest academic potential to become amotivated and fail to reach their full potential.

REFERENCES

- Bausch, K.C. (2002). Roots and branches: A brief, picaresque, personal history of systems theory. Systems Research & Behavioral Science, 19(5), 417-428. doi: 101002/sres.498
- Bishop, P.A., & Pflaum, S.W. (2005). Middle school students' perceptions of social dimensions as influencers of academic engagement. *Research in Middle Level Education Online, 29*(2), 1-14. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com. argo.library.okstate.edu/ehost/detail/detail?vid=13&sid=33d7b477-1f90-4652
 -9cc6-3350f9000bc2%40sessionmgr4001&hid=4206&bdata=JnNpdGU9Z
 Whvc3QtbGl2ZQ%3d%3d#db=aph&AN=32831979
- Branscome, E. (2012). The impact of education reform on music education: Paradigm shifts in music education curriculum, advocacy, and philosophy from sputnik to race to the top. *Arts Education Policy Review*, 113(3), 112–118. Retrieved from https://doi-org.argo.library.okstate.edu /10.1080/10632913.2012.687341
- Briggs, C. J., Reis, S. M., & Sullivan, E. E. (2008). A national view of promising programs and practices for culturally, linguistically, and ethnically diverse gifted and talented students. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, 52(2), 131-145. doi:10.1177/ 0016986208316037

- Bryan, K.S., Klein, D.A., & Elias, M.J. (2007). Applying organizational theories to action research in community settings: A case study in urban schools. *Journal of Community Psychology*, *35*(3), 383-398. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com.argo.library.okstate.edu/ehost/pdfviewer/pdf viewer?vid=32&sid=4fd289 6b-2504-4be5-9c29-86128cf46f42%40sessionmgr 4002&hid=4207
- Callahan, C. M., Moon, T. R., & Oh, S. (2014). National surveys of gifted programs: Executive summary. Charlottesville: University of Virginia, The National Research Center on Gifted and Talented. Retrieved from https://www.nagc.org /sites/default/files/key%20reports/2014%20Survey%20of%20GT%20programs% 20Exec%20Summ.pdf
- Callahan, C. M., Moon, T. R., & Oh, S. (2017). Describing the status of programs for the gifted: A call for action. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, 40(1), 20–49.
 Retrieved from https://journals-sagepub-com.argo.library.okstate.edu/
 doi/pdf/10.1177/0162353216686215
- Caws, P. (2015). General systems theory: Its past and potential. *Systems Research & Behavioral Science*, *32*(5), 514-521. doi: 10.1002/sres.2353
- Colangelo, N., Assouline, S. G., & Gross, M. U. M. (Eds.). (2004). A nation deceived: How schools hold back America's brightest students. Iowa City: University of Iowa. Retrieved from http://www.templeton.org/sites/default/files/Nation_ Deceived_Both_Volumes.pdf
- Creswell, J.W. (2009) *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Crotty, M. (2003). Foundations of social research: Meaning and perspective in the research process. Thousand Oaks: Sage. (Original work published 1998)

District Website. (2005). Policy I-11.

- District Website. (2015). Statistical Profile. [PDF File].
- District Website. (2018). NCPS will provide free meals to 44,000 students next school year.
- District Website. (2020). Statistical Profile. [PDF File].
- District Website. (2021a). *District and site gifted and talented plans*.
- District Website. (2021b). Identification Process.
- District Website. (2021c). Pathway to greatness.
- Drack, M. (2009). Ludwig von Bertalanffy's early system approach. *Systems Research & Behavioral Science*, 26(5), 563-572. doi: 10.1002/sres.992
- Education Reform. (2016, February 20). *The glossary of education reform*. Retrieved from http://edglossary.org/high-stakes- testing/
- Emerson, R. M., Fretz, R.I., & Shaw, L.L. (2011). Writing ethnographic fieldnotes (2nd ed.). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Erwin, J. O., & Worrell, F. C. (2012). Assessment practices and the underrepresentation of minority students in gifted and talented education. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment*, 30(1), 74-87. doi:10.1177/0734282911428197

Every Student Succeeds Act of 2015, Pub. L. No. 114-95 § 114 Stat. 1177 (2015-2016).

Fisher, D., & Frey, N. (2012). Gifted students' perspectives on an instructional framework for school improvement. *National Association of Secondary School*

Principals. NASSPBulletin, 96(4), 285-301. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/1287938604?accountid=4117

- Flattau, P. E., Bracken, J., Van Atta, R., Bandeh-Ahmadi, A., de la Cruz, R., & Sullivan, K. (2006). *The National Defense Education Act of 1958: Selected outcomes*. Washington, DC: Science and Technology Policy Institute. Retrieved from https://www.ida.org/-/media/feature/publications/t/th/the-national-defense-education-act-of-1958-selected-outcomes/d-3306.ashx
- Gallagher, J. J. (2015). Political issues in gifted education. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, 38(1), 77-89. doi:10.1177/0162353214565546
- Gay, L.R., Mills, G. E., & Airasian, P. (2011). Educational research: Competencies for analysis and application, (10th ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Gentry, M., Steenbergen-Hu, S., & Choi, B. (2011). Student-identified exemplary teachers: Insights from talented teachers. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, 55(2), 111-125.
 Retrieved from http://gcq.sagepub.com.argo.library. okstate.edu/content/55/2/ 111.full.pdf+html
- Guillemin, M., & Gillam, L. (2004). Ethics, reflexivity, and "ethically important moments" in research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 10(2), 261-280.
 doi:10.117/1077800403262360

Harris, E. (2020a). *Observation protocol*. [Email Communication].

Harris, E. (2020b). Traditional and digital artifact. [Email Communication].

Hertberg-Davis, H. (2009). Myth 7: Differentiation in the regular classroom is equivalent to gifted programs and is sufficient: Classroom teachers have the time, the skill, and the will to differentiate adequately. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *53*(4), 251-253.

- Hertberg-Davis, H., & Callahan, C. M. (2008). A narrow escape: Gifted students' perceptions of advanced placement and international baccalaureate programs. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, 52(3), 199-216. Retrieved from http://gcq.sagepub.com. argo.library.okstate.edu/ content/52/3/199.full.pdf+html
- Hollingworth, L.S. (1926). Gifted children: Their nature and nurture. New York: Macmillan. Retrieved from http://www.hoagiesgifted.org/gifted_ children_their_nature_and_nurture_leta_s_hollingworth.pdf
- Hung, M., Smith, W. A., Voss, M. W., Franklin, J. D., Gu, Y., & Bounsanga, J. (2020).
 Exploring student achievement gaps in school districts across the United States. *Education and Urban Society*, 52(2), 175–193. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org.
 argo.library.okstate.edu/10.1177/0013124519833442
- Institute of Medicine, National Research Council, & Committee on Assessing Integrity in Research Environments. (2002). Integrity in scientific research: Creating an environment that promotes responsible conduct. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. doi:10.17226/10430
- Jolly, J. L. (2005). Foundations of the field of gifted education. *Gifted Child Today*, 28(2), 14-65. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com.argo. library. okstate. edu/ehost/pdfviewer/ pdfviewer?vid=53sid=a082a59b-397c-402b-96a1-452 13809f2ff%40sessionmgr4005&hid=4109

Jolly, J. L. (2007). The research legacy of Leta S. Hollingworth. *Gifted Child Today*, 30(3), 57-64. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost. com.argo.
library.okstate.edu/ehost/detail/detail?vid=15&sid=6f301046-5462-4257-aa71-df9e91de8fee%40sessionmgr400&hid=4201&bdata

=JnNpdGU9ZWhvc3QtbGl2ZQ%3d%3d#AN=25690984&db=tfh

- Jolly, J. L. (2008). Lewis Terman: Genetic study of genius--elementary school students. *Gifted Child Today*,31(1), 27-33. Retrieved from http://whttp:// web.a.ebscohost.com.argo.library.okstate.edu/ehost/pdfviewer/ pdfviewer? vid=7&sid=a082a59b-397c-402b-96a1-45213809f2ff%40sessionmgr4005&hid =4109eb.a.ebscohost.com.argo.library.oksate.edu/ehost/pdfviewer/pdf viewer? vid=7&sid=a
- Kast, F.E. & Rosenzweig, J.E. (1972). General systems theory: Applications for organization and management. *Academy of Management Journal*, 15(4), 447-465. doi:10.2307/255141
- Katz, D., & Kahn, R. L. (1978). *The social psychology of organizations* (2nd ed.). JohnWiley & Sons
- Kaul, C. R., & Davis, B. K. (2018). How the state education agencies addressed gifted education in the Title II sections of their ESSA state plans. *Gifted Child Today*, *41*(3), 159-167.
- King, K. S., & Frick, T. (1999, April). Transforming education: Case studies in systems thinking. Paper presented at the meeting of American Educational Research Association, Montreal.

Kyburg, R. M., Hertberg-Davis, H., & Callahan, C. M. (2007). Advanced placement and international baccalaureate programs: Optimal learning environments for talented minorities? *Journal of Advanced Academics*, *18*(2), 172-215. Retrieved from http://web.b.ebscohost.com.argo.library.okstate.edu/ehost/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?si d=1f432bf1-f982-478c-839c- f7a0d8cf42f5%40session mgr111&vid =30&hid=121

- Lewis, S. (2005). Who was... Ludwig von Bertalanffy??. *Biologist*, *52*(3), 174-175. Retrieved from http://web.b.ebscohost.com.argo.library.okstate.edu/ehost/pd fviewer/pdfviewer?vid=78&sid=581a2d51-675f-4ed6-bff2- c00c6a920929% 40sessionmgr114&hid=128
- Lohman, D. F. (2005). An aptitude perspective on talent: Implications for identification of academically gifted minority students. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, 28(3-4), 33-360. Retrieved from http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ746059.pdf
- Lunenburg, F. C. (2017). Organizational structure and design. *Journal of Educational Leadership and Policy Studies*, 1(1), 21–43. Retrieved from http://fies.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1226963.pdf
- Mehlinger, H. D. (1982). Quality vs. equality in American education. *Business Horizons*, 25(4), 24-30. Retrieved from https://doi- org.argo.library.okstate.edu /10.1016/0007-6813(82)90022-2
- Merriam, S.B. (1998). Qualitative research and case study applications in education:
 Revised and expanded from "Case Study Research in Education." San Francisco:
 Jossey-Bass Publishers.
- Moon, T.R., Brighton, C.M., & Callahan, C. M. (2003). State standardized testing programs: Friend or foe of gifted education?. *Roeper Review*, 25(2), 49-60.
 Retrieved from http://doi.org/10.1080/02783190309554199
- National Association for Gifted Children. (2015, November 27). *Glossary of terms*. [Web site reference]. Retrieved from http://www.nagc.org/resources- publications/ resources/glossary-terms

National Commission on Excellence in Education. (1983). A Nation at risk: The imperative for educational reform. Retrieved fromhttp://files.eric.ed.gov /fulltext/ED226006.pdf

National Defense Education Act of 1958 (P.L. 85-864; 72 Stat. 1580)

No Child Left Behind Act of 2001, 20 U.S.C. § 6319.

- Norum, K. E. 2008. Artifacts. *The Sage encyclopedia of qualitative research methods: Vol. 2.* In L. Givens (Eds.).
- Owens, B. (2013). Long-term research: Slow science. *Nature*, 495(7441), 300-303. doi:10.1038/495300a
- Owens, R. & Valesky, T. (2015). Organizational behavior in education: Leadership and school reform (11th ed.). Pearson Publishing ISBN #978-013348903-3
- Park, S., & Oliver, J.S. (2009). The translation of teachers' understanding of gifted students into instructional strategies for teaching science. *Journal of Science Teacher Education*, 20(4), 333-351.
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Peshkin, A. (1998). In search of subjectivity-One's own. *Educational Researcher*, 17(7), 17-21. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/1174381

Rawlins, P. (2004). Students' perceptions of their experiences from within acceleration programs in mathematics. *Australian Senior Mathematics Journal*, *18*(1), 42-51.
Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com.argo.library.okstate.edu/ehost/pdf viewer/pdfviewer?sid=16936bc9-9781-4019-88f3-78661f229035%40sessionm gr4002&vid=34&hid=4204

- Reis, S.M., & Morales-Taylor, M. (2010). From high potential to gifted performance: Encouraging academically talented urban students. *Gifted Child Today, 33*(4), 28-38. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com. argo.library.okstate.edu/ehost/ pdfviewer/pdfviewer?sid=73bf0d15-254c-4857-9eaa- 2e7f27723df6% 40sessionmgr4001&vid=34&hid=4209
- Reis, S.M., & Renzulli, J.S. (2010). Is there still a need for gifted education? An examination of current research. *Learning &Individual Differences*, 20(4), 308-317. Retrieved from http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S104160 8009000909
- Renzulli, J. S. (1976). The enrichment triad model: A guide for developing defensible programs for the gifted and talented. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, 20(3), 303–326.
 Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/232549273
- Renzulli, J. S. (1977). The enrichment triad model: A plan for developing defensible programs for the gifted and talented. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, 21(2), 227–233. https://doi.org/10.1177/001698627702100216
- Renzulli, J. S., & Park, S. (2002). Giftedness and high school dropouts: Personal, family, and school-related factors (RM02168). Storrs: University of Connecticut, The National Research Center on the Gifted and Talented.
- Renzulli, J. S., & Reis, S. M. (2002). What Is schoolwide enrichment? How gifted programs relate to total school improvement. *Gifted Child Today*, 25(4), 18–25.
- Renzulli, J. S., & Renzulli, S. R. (2010). The schoolwide enrichment model: A focus on student strengths and interests. *Gifted Education International*, 26(2–3), 140–157.

Retrieved from https://search-ebscohost- com.argo.library.okstate. edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eric&AN=EJ908825&site=ehost-live

- Richardson, C., Henriksen, D., & Mishra, P. (2017). The courage to be creative: An interview with Dr. Yong Zhao. *Techtrends: Linking Research & Practice to improve learning*, 61(6), 515-519. doi:10.1007/s11528-017-0221-1
- Ryan, T. G. & Coneybeare, S. (2013). The underachievement of gifted students: A synopsis. *The journal of the International Association of Special Education*, 14(1), 58-66.
- Scager, K., Akkerman, S. F., Pilot, A., & Wubbels, T. (2013). How to persuade honors students to go the extra mile: Creating a challenging learning environment. *High Ability Studies*, 24(2), 115-134. Retrieved from http://web.b.ebscohost.com. argo.library.okstate.edu/ehost/command/detail?sid=826cfae1- 37af-4ab6-a43bcc2fb6821f59%40sessionmgr111&vid=11&hid=115
- Scot, T.P., Callahan, C.M., & Urquhart, J. (2009). Paint-by- number teachers and cookiecutter students: The unintended effects of high-stakes testing on the education of gifted students. *Roeper Review*, 31(1), 40-52.
- Seeley, K. (2004). Gifted and talented students at risk. Focus on Exceptional Children, 37(4), 1-8. Retrieved from http://web.b.ebscohost.com.argo.library. okstate.edu/ ehost/ pdfviewer/pdfviewer?vid=4&sid=826cfae1-37af-4ab6-a43b- cc2fb6821f 59%40sessionmg r111&hid=115
- Senge, P. M. (2006). The fifth discipline: The art and practice of the learning organization. New York, NY: Currency Doubleday.

- System. (2010). In A. Stevenson, & C. A. Lindberg (Eds.), New Oxford America dictionary (3rd ed.). Retrieved from http://www.oxfordreference.com/ view/10.1093/acref/9780195392883.001.0001/m_en_us1296611.
- Terman, L. M. (1916). The measurement of intelligence: An explanation of and a complete guide for the use of the Stanford revision and extension of the Binet-Simon intelligence scale. Boston: Houghton Mifflin. Retrieved from http://www.gutenberg.org/files/20662/20662- h/20662-h.htm
- Thompson, G. L., & Allen, T. G. (2012). Four effects of the high-stake testing movement on African American k-12 students. *Journal of Negro Education*, 81(3), 218–227. http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7709/jnegroeducation.81.3.0218
- Tofel-Grehl, C., Feldon, D. F., & Callahan, C. M. (2018). Impacts of learning standards and testing on gifted learners in STEM schools: A multilevel analytic induction. *Roeper Review*, 40(2), 130–138. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohost-com.argo.library.okstate.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eric &AN=EJ1176202&s ite=ehost-live
- U.S. Department of Education. (2015, November 27). *Programs description*. Retrieved from http://ed.gov/programs/titleiparta/index.html
- U.S. Department of Education. (2016). Every Student Succeeds Act Assessments under Title I, Part A & Title I Prt B: Summary of final regulations. Retrieved from https://www2.ed.gov/policy/elsec/leg/essa/essaassessmentfactsheet1207.pdf Retrieved from https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-72/pdf/STATUTE-72-Pg1580.pdf#page=13

- Vanderbrook, C.M. (2006). Intellectually gifted females and their perspectives of lived experience in the AP and IB programs. *Journal of Secondary Gifted Education*, *17*(3), 133-148. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com.argo.library. okstate.edu/ehost/pdfvi ewer?sid=152d2a18-569f-4851-aaffe92fe7ca33cc%40sessionmgr4004&vid=54&hid=4204
- VanTassel-Baska, J., & Brown, E. F. (2007). Toward best practice: An analysis of the efficacy of curriculum models in gifted education. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *51*(4), 342–358. https://doi-org.argo.library.okstate.edu/ 10.1177/0016986207306323
- von Bertalanffy, L. (1950). An outline of general system theory. *British Journal for the Philosophy of Science*, *1*, 134-165. http://www.jstor.org.argo library.okstate.edu/stable/685808
- von Bertalanffy, L. (2008). An outline of general system theory. *Emergence: Complexity* & organization, 10(2), 103-123. Retrieved from http://web.b.ebscohost.com._argo. library.okstate.edu/ehost/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?vid=90&sid=581 a2d51-675f-4ed6-bff2- c00c6a920929%40sessionmgr114&hid=128 (Original work published 1950)
- Welsh, M. E. (2011). Measuring teacher effectiveness in gifted education: Some challenges and suggestions. *Journal of Advanced Academics*, 22(5), 750-770. doi:10.1177/1932202X11424882
- Wissehr, C., Concannon, J., & Barrow, L. H. (2011). Looking Back at the Sputnik Era and its impact on science education. *School Science & Mathematics*, *111*(7), 368–375. Retrieved from https://doi-org.argo.library.okstate.edu/10.1111/j.1949-8594.2011.00099.x

Yeung, R. (2014). Gifted education: Robin Hood or the Sheriff of Nottingham? *Education and Urban Society*,46(7), 798-825. Retrieved from http://eus.sagepub.com.argo.library.okstate.edu/content/46/ 7/798.full.pdf+html

- Zelichenko, V., Pozdeeva, S., & Voitekhovskava, M. (2016). A systems approach in education. *Russian Physics Journal*, 58(9), 1365-1368. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11182-016-0657-3
- Ziegler, A. & Phillipson, S. N. (2012). Towards a systemic theory of gifted education. *High Ability Studies*, 23(1), 3-30. https://doi.org/10.1080/13598139.2012.679085

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A

Interview Questions: Teacher Questions

- 1. What is your role in working with gifted/talented students at this school?
- 2. What kinds of training have you had to help your success in working with these students?
- 3. Can you please explain/describe the gifted/talented program at this school?
- 4. From your perspective, how does this program meet the needs of gifted/talented students?
- 5. What resources are available to meet the needs of gifted/talented students?
- 6. What needs do they have that are not met?
- 7. What additional challenges exist in meeting the needs of gifted/talented students at this school?
- 8. How have you, as a classroom teacher, addressed these challenges?
- 9. How has the district/school addressed these challenges?
- 10. What are your goals for gifted/talented students and how can you determine if they have reached those goals?
- 11. What successes do these students have?
- 12. What kinds of data (or information) are used to help inform the program?
- 13. How is this data used and what kinds of changes have been made to the

APPENDIX A (Continued)

program as a result?

14. Is there anything else you would like to add regarding how this program meets the needs

of gifted/talented students?

APPENDIX A (Continued)

Interview Questions: Administrator Questions

- 1. What is your role in working with gifted/talented students at this school?
- 2. What kinds of training have you had to help your success in working with these students?
- 3. Can you please explain/describe the gifted/talented program at this school?
- 4. From your perspective, how does this program meet the needs of gifted/talented students?
- 5. What resources are available to meet the needs of gifted/talented students?
- 6. What needs do they have that are not met?
- 7. What additional challenges exist in meeting the needs of gifted/talented students at this school?
- 8. How have you, as an administrator, addressed these challenges?
- 9. How has the district/school addressed these challenges?
- 10. Can you please explain the goals for gifted/talented students? How does the school/district determine if they have reached those goals?
- 11. What successes do these students have?
- 12. What kinds of data (or information) are used to help inform the program?
- 13. How is this data used and what kinds of changes have been made to the program as a result?
- 14. Is there anything else you would like to add regarding how this program meets the needs of gifted/talented students?

APPENDIX B

Observation Protocol

(Harris, E., 2020a)

Observation Protocol

1. The Setting

- Map the space.
- What is the physical environment like? (e.g., displays, posters,

technology...)

- What is the desk arrangement?
- What is the context? (What is the backdrop? Community? Demographics?)
- What kinds of behavior does the setting promote or prevent?
- How is the physical environment decorated and maintained?
- What values are conveyed through the organization and décor?

2. The Participants

- Who is in the scene? Describe them.
- How many?
- What are their roles?
- Who is allowed and not allowed to participate in the scene?

3. Activities and Interactions

- What is going on?
- What are they saying?
- How do they interact?

APPENDIX B (Continued)

Observation Protocol

(Harris, E., 2020a)

4. Time: Frequency and Duration

- When did the situation or scene occur?
- How long does it last?
- Is it a recurring type of situation or is it unique?

5. Subtle Factors

- Unplanned Activities?
- Nonverbal Communication?
- What is not happening that is supposed to?
- What is happening that is not supposed to?

APPENDIX C

Traditional and Digital Artifacts

Traditional	Contemporary
(hardcopy and physical artifacts)	(digital artifacts produced and stored in electronic or virtual environments)
 Documents in the public sphere (e.g. pictures, articles, documentaries, educational material, books that may have been produced by or used by members of a culture or social setting Files Statistical records Meeting minutes Accreditation records Documents used in daily work (e.g. internal manuals, written procedures, wall posters and other public postings in a workplace, chart flow sheets) Memos 	 Email Websites All Social Media (e.g., Twitter, Facebook, Instagram, etc.) Electronic Newsletters Grant Proposals Digital Flyers Webinars YouTube Articles <i>about</i> School or <i>by</i> School Site Educators Peachjar Banners Linkedin Videos Online Discussion Groups Chat Rooms Testimonials Online Conferences Television Broadcasts (E.g., news broadcasts or televised board meetings) OSDE Website Podcasts and other audio files Images Photographs Canvas Courses

APPENDIX D

Informed Consent Form



College of Education, Health, and Aviation

CONSENT FORM

PERCEPTIONS OF HIGH-STAKES TESTING ENVIRONMENT ON LEARNING EXPERIENCES OF GIFTED AND TALENTED STUDENTS

Background Information

You are invited to participate in a research study perceptions of high-stakes testing environment on learning experiences of gifted and talented students. You were selected as a possible participant because you work in the school where the study is taking place and with students who are designated gifted and talented. We ask that you read this form and ask any questions you may have before agreeing to be in the study. Your participation in this research is voluntary. There is no penalty for refusal to participate, and you are free to withdraw your consent and participation in this project at any time. You can skip any questions that make you uncomfortable and can stop the interview at any time.

This study is being conducted by: Marcus Macias, College of Education, Health and Aviation at Oklahoma State University under the direction of Dr. Katheriine Curry.

Procedures

If you agree to be in this study, we would ask you to do the following things: Participate in an interview with the researcher while being audio taped. The questions will be related to the study topic perceptions of high-stakes testing environment on learning experiences of gifted and talented students. Participate in two observations with the researcher while notes are taken.

Participation in the study involves the following time commitment: The interview session will be a one-time session of approximately 60 minutes. The observation will be to sessions of approximately 40 minutes each.

What Steps Are Being Taken to Reduce Risk of Coronavirus Infection?

The following steps are being taken to address the risk of coronavirus infection:

When possible virtual meetings and observations will be done virtually.

Screening: Researchers and participants who show potential symptoms of COVID-19 (fever, cough, shortness of breath, etc.) will NOT participate in person at this time.

Physical distancing: Whenever possible, we will maintain at least 6 feet of distance between persons while conducting the study.

Mask/Covering: Researcher will wear a cloth face cover or mask during the study, even when maintaining at least 6 feet of distance. Tissues will be available to cover coughs and sneezes.

Handwashing: Researchers and participants will wash hands before interview or use a hand sanitizer containing at least 60% alcohol.

Compensation

You will receive no payment for participating in this study.

Confidentiality

The information that you give in the study will be handled confidentially. Your information will be assigned a code number/pseudonym. The list connecting your name to this code will be kept in an encrypted file. When the study is completed and the data have been analyzed, this list will be destroyed. Your name will not be used in any report



Approved: 03/25/2021 Protocol #: IRB-21-99

APPENDIX D (Continued)

Informed Consent Form

Because of the nature of the data, I cannot guarantee your data will be confidential and it may be possible that others will know what you have reported. The researchers will make every effort to ensure that information about you remains confidential, but cannot guarantee total confidentiality. You will have the option to participate in the interview online. It is possible, although unlikely, that unauthorized individuals could gain access to the virtual connection during the interview because you are responding online. However, your participation in this online interview involves risks similar to a person's everyday use of the internet. If you have concerns, you should consult the connection provider privacy policy for Google Meet at <u>Google Meet security & privacy for admins - Google Workspace Admin Help</u>. Your identity will not be revealed in any publications, presentations, or reports resulting from this research study. However, it may be possible for someone to recognize your particular story/situation/response.

We will collect your information through audio recorded interviews and observation notes. This information will be stored on an encrypted flash drive. When the study is completed and the data have been analyzed, the code list linking names to study numbers will be destroyed. This is expected to occur no later than May 2022. The audio recording will be transcribed. The recording will be deleted after the transcription is complete and verified. This process should take approximately two months from the interview dates.

Voluntary Nature of the Study

Your participation in this research is voluntary. There is no penalty for refusal to participate, and you are free to withdraw your consent and participation in this project at any time. The alternative is to not participate. You can skip any questions that make you uncomfortable and can stop the interview at any time. Your decision whether or not to participate in this study will not affect your employment.

Contacts and Questions

The Institutional Review Board (IRB) for the protection of human research participants at Oklahoma State University has reviewed and approved this study. If you have questions about the research study itself, please contact the Principal Investigator at (956) 534-3861, marcus.macias@okstate.edu. If you have questions about your rights as a research volunteer or would simply like to speak with someone other than the research team about concerns regarding this study, please contact the IRB at (405) 744-3377 or <u>irb@okstate.edu</u>. All reports or correspondence will be kept confidential.

Statement of Consent

I have read the above information. I have had the opportunity to ask questions and have my questions answered. I consent to participate in the study.

Indicate Yes or No: I give consent to be audiotaped during this study. ___Yes ___No

Signature:

Date: _____

Signature of Investigator:

Date:



Approved: 03/25/2021 Protocol #: IRB-21-99

VITA

Marcus Anthony Macias

Candidate for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Dissertation: PERCEPTIONS OF HIGH-STAKES TESTING ENVIRONMENT ON LEARNING EXPERIENCES OF GIFTED AND TALENTED STUDENTS

Major Field: Educational Leadership

Biographical:

Education:

Completed the requirements for the Doctor of Education in your major at Oklahoma State University, Stillwater, Oklahoma in May, 2022.

Completed the requirements for the Master of Education University of Central Oklahoma, Edmond, Oklahoma in 2002.

Completed the requirements for the Bachelor of Arts in Education University of Central Oklahoma, Edmond, Oklahoma in 2000.

Experience:

Teaching:	Donna Independent School District (6 th) 2003-2005
Building Administrator:	Oklahoma City Public Schools Assistant Principal 2005-2011 Principal Middle School 2011-2013 Principal Elementary School 2013-2019 Principal K-12 2019-2022
Professional Membership:	The Honor Society of Phi Kappa Phi